SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

FORM 10-Q

Quarterly report pursuant to sections 13 or 15(d)

Filing Date: 2002-05-14 | Period of Report: 2002-03-31 SEC Accession No. 0000950130-02-003593

(HTML Version on secdatabase.com)

FILER

MAX RE CAPITAL LTD

CIK:1141719 IRS No.: 000000000 | Fiscal Year End: 1231 Type: 10-Q | Act: 34 | File No.: 000-33047 | Film No.: 02647301

SIC: 6331 Fire, marine & casualty insurance

Mailing Address ASCOT HOUSE 28 QUEEN

Business Address ASCOT HOUSE 28 QUEEN STREET HAMILTON BERMUDA DO HM HAMILTON BERMUDA DO HM 11 4412968800

Copyright © 2012 www.secdatabase.com. All Rights Reserved. Please Consider the Environment Before Printing This Document

FORM 10-Q

SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION

Washington, DC 20549

(Mark One)

[X] QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 3 SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 3	
For the quarterly period ended March 31, 2002	
OR	
[] TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 3 SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 3	
For the transition period from to	
Commission file number 000-33047	
MAX RE CAPITAL LTD.	
(Exact name of registrant as specified :	in ite charter
BERMUDA	Not Applicable
(State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	(IRS Employer Identification No.)
Ascot House	
28 Queen Street Hamilton, HM 11 Bermuda	
(Address of principal executive o	offices)
(441) 296-8800	
(Registrant's telephone number, include	ing area code)
MAX RE CAPITAL LTD.	
INDEX	
<table></table>	
<caption></caption>	PAGE
PART I FINANCIAL INFORMATION	
<s> ITEM 1. Financial Statements</s>	<c> 1</c>

	Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2002 (unaudited) and December 31, 2001
	Consolidated Statements of Income and Comprehensive Income for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2002 and 2001 (unaudited)
	Consolidated Statements of Changes in Shareholders' Equity for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2002 and 2001 (unaudited)
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2002 and 2001 (unaudited)
	Notes to the Interim Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)5
ITEM 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations
ITEM 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk
	-OTHER INFORMATION
ITEM 1.	Legal Proceedings
ITEM 2.	Changes in Securities
ITEM 3.	Defaults Upon Senior Securities
ITEM 4.	Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders
ITEM 5.	Other Information
ITEM 5.	Other Information

PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. Financial Statements

MAX RE CAPITAL LTD.

CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (Unaudited)

(Expressed in thousands of United States Dollars, except share amounts)

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

	March 31, 2002	December 31, 2001
	(Unaudited)	
<\$>	<c></c>	<c></c>
ASSETS		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 194,968	\$ 98,322
Fixed maturities, available for sale at fair value	873,824	884,069
Alternative investments, at fair value	630,311	627 , 793
Accrued interest income	9,448	10,896
Premiums receivable	289,438	89,607
Losses recoverable from reinsurers	183,051	173,663
Funds withheld	52,013	55,480
Deferred acquisition costs	104,505	39,835
Deferred charges	42,010	44,437
Prepaid reinsurance premiums	42,972	17,373
Other assets	7,158	7,075
Total assets	\$ 2,429,698	\$ 2,048,550
LIABILITIES		
Life and annuity benefits	\$ 423,537	\$ 423,767
Property and casualty losses	582,486	573,421
riopere, and educate, rosses	302,400	010, 121

Experience refunds	2,280	22,956
Reinsurance balances payable	154,626	129,655
Deposit liabilities	109,885	79,389
Unearned property and casualty premiums	359,083	110,963
Accounts payable and accrued expenses	11,567	8,736
Bank loan	100,000	· -
Total liabilities	1,743,464	1,348,887
Minority interest	109,818	•
SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Preferred shares		
par value \$1; 20,000,000 shares authorized		
no shares issued or outstanding Common shares	_	-
par value \$1; 200,000,000 shares authorized		
39,824,379 shares issued and outstanding (2001 - 39,582,379)	39,824	30 502
Additional paid-in capital	546,900	543,438
Loans receivable from officers for common share sales	(12,575)	(12,575)
Unearned stock grant compensation	(3,589)	(2,894)
Accumulated other comprehensive income	1,001	13,475
Retained earnings	4,855	3,044
Total shareholders' equity	576,416	584,070
Total liabilities, minority interest and shareholders' equity	\$ 2,429,698	\$ 2,048,550

 | |See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

1

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF INCOME AND COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (Unaudited) $% \left(\frac{1}{2}\right) =\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{1}{2}\right) +\frac{1}{2}\left(\frac{1}{2}\right) +\frac{1}$

(Expressed in thousands of United States Dollars, except shares and per share amounts) ${}^{\prime}$

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

	Three Months March				
		2002		2001	
<\$>	<(C>	<c></c>		
REVENUE					
Gross premiums written	\$	343,894	\$	276,200	
Reinsurance premiums ceded		(35,899)		(8,200)	
Net premiums written	\$	307,995	\$	268,000	
Earned premiums	\$	95,774	\$	57,280	
Earned premiums ceded		(10,301)		(2,050)	
Net premiums earned		85 , 473		55,230	
Net investment income		12,415		8 , 772	
Net gains on alternative investments		2,666		14,791	
Net realized gains on fixed maturities		149		768	
Other income		1,895		45	
Total revenue		102,598		79,606	

LOSSES AND EXPENSES		
Losses, benefits and experience refunds	69,632	•
Acquisition costs	·	7,192
Interest expense	(148)	_
General and administrative expenses	5 , 875	5,074
Total losses and expenses	99 , 550	,
INCOME BEFORE MINORITY INTEREST	3,048	6 , 673
Minority interest	(444)	(1,480)
NET INCOME	2,604	5,193
Change in net unrealized appreciation of fixed maturities	(12,474)	4,190
change in het unrearrzed appreciation of fixed maturities	(12,1/1)	4,100
COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS)	\$ (9,870) =======	•
Basic earnings per share	\$ 0.07	
Diluted earnings per share	\$ 0.06	
blidded earnings per share	=======	========
Weighted average shares outstanding - basic	39,653,712 =======	
Weighted average shares outstanding - diluted	47,283,178	
	========	

 | |See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

2

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN SHAREHOLDERS' EQUITY (Unaudited)

(Expressed in thousands of United States Dollars)

<TABLE>

<caption></caption>	Three Months	Ended March 31
	2002	2001
<\$>	<c></c>	<c></c>
Preferred Shares		
Balance, beginning and end of period	\$ - 	\$ -
Common shares		
Balance, beginning of period	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	27 , 683
Issuance of shares	262	210
Repurchase of shares	(20)	-
Balance, end of period	39,824 	27 , 893
Additional paid-in capital		
Balance, beginning of period	543,438	376 , 905
Issuance of shares	3,736	3,163
Repurchase of shares	(274)	-
Balance, end of period	546,900	380,068
Loans receivable from common share sales		
Balance, beginning of period	(12,575)	(11,650)
Notes and loans issued, net of repaid	-	(65)

Balance, end of period	(12,575)	(11,715)
Unearned stock grant compensation		
Balance, beginning of period	(2,894)	(630)
Stock grants awarded	(971)	(3,208)
Amortization	276	179
Balance, end of period	(3,589)	(3,659)
Accumulated other comprehensive income		
Balance, beginning of period	13,475	6,801
Holding gains (losses) on fixed maturities	(15, 372)	6,064
Gains included in net income	(149)	(768)
Reallocation to minority interest	3,047	(1,106)
Balance, end of period	1,001	
Retained earnings		
Balance, beginning of period	3,044	1,305
Net income	2,604	5 , 193
Dividends paid	(793)	_
Balance, end of period	4,855	6,498
Total shareholders' equity	\$ 576,416	\$ 410,076

 ======== | ======= | $</{ t TABLE}>$

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

3

CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

(Expressed in thousands of United States Dollars)

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

		Three Month 2002	ıs Ended M	March 31 2001
<\$>	<c></c>		<c></c>	
OPERATING ACTIVITIES				
Net income	\$	2,604	\$	5,193
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash				
from operating activities:				
Minority share of income		444		1,480
Amortization of unearned stock grant compensation		276		179
Amortization of discount on fixed maturities		(69)		(303)
Realized gains on fixed maturities		(149)		(768)
Net gains on alternative investments		(2 , 666)		(14,791)
Accrued interest income		1,448		643
Premiums receivable		(199,831)		(127,261)
Losses recoverable from reinsurers		(9 , 388)		(13,005)
Funds withheld		3,467		(716)
Deferred acquisition costs		(64,670)		(46,856)
Deferred charges		2,427		934
Prepaid reinsurance premiums		(24,414)		(6,150)
Other assets		(1,267)		(11,730)
Life and annuity benefits		(230)		(4,763)
Property and casualty losses		9,065		63,873
Experience refunds		(20,676)		2,200
Reinsurance balances payable		24,971		5,335
Unearned property and casualty premiums		248,120		218,920
Accounts payable and accrued expenses		2,831		(3,231)
Cash from (used in) operating activities		(27,707)		69,183

INVESTING ACTIVITIES Purchases of fixed maturities Sales (purchases) of alternative investments, net Sales of fixed maturities Redemptions of fixed maturities		(87,226) 148 55,668 26,500	(81,450) (85,257) 83,520
Cash used in investing activities		(4,910)	 (83,187)
FINANCING ACTIVITIES Net proceeds from issuance of common shares Repurchases of common shares Proceeds from bank loan Dividends paid Distributions to / conversion of minority shareholders Deposit liabilities, net Note and loans repaid		3,027 (294) 100,000 (793) (3,173) 30,496	- - - - - 100
Cash from financing activities		129 , 263	 100
Changes in cash and cash equivalents		96,646	(13,904)
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of period		98,322	27,631
CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS, END OF PERIOD	\$ =====	194 , 968	13,727

See accompanying notes to consolidated financial statements.

4

NOTES TO THE INTERIM CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)

1. GENERAL

The interim consolidated financial statements have been prepared on the basis of accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("GAAP") for interim financial information and in accordance with Regulation S-X and include the accounts of Max Re Capital Ltd., Max Re Ltd., Max Re Managers Ltd., Max Re Europe Limited, and Max Re Diversified Strategies, Ltd. (collectively, the "Company"). In the opinion of management, these financial statements reflect all the normal recurring adjustments necessary for a fair presentation of the Company's financial position and results. The results of operations and cash flows for any interim period are not necessarily indicative of results for the full year. These consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company's audited consolidated financial statements for the year ended December 31, 2001.

Max Re Capital Ltd. was incorporated on July 8, 1999 under the laws of Bermuda to provide customized multi-line reinsurance and insurance products. The Company's principal operating subsidiary is Max Re Ltd., a Bermuda, long-term and Class 4 insurer. The Company conducts its European activities through Max Re Europe Limited, a Dublin, Ireland based reinsurance company.

2. EARNINGS PER SHARE

Basic earnings per share is based on weighted average common shares outstanding and excludes any dilutive effect of warrants, options and convertible securities. Diluted earnings per share assumes the conversion of dilutive convertible securities and the exercise of all dilutive stock warrants and options.

3. BANK LOAN

In March 2002, the Company completed a \$100 million sale of shares of Max Re Diversified Strategies, Ltd. ("MDS"). Simultaneous with the sale, the Company entered into a total return swap with the purchaser of these shares whereby the

Company receives the return earned on the MDS shares in exchange for a variable rate of interest based on LIBOR plus a spread. Additional MDS shares with a fair value of \$66.7 million were pledged as collateral to which the Company is exposed to credit risk. Under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, these transactions are viewed on a combined basis and accounted for as a financing transaction, which results in the recording of a \$100 million bank loan.

The swap termination date is February 2004, with provisions for earlier termination in the event that the Company fails to comply with certain covenants, including maintaining a minimum financial strength rating and a minimum MDS net asset value. At termination, the purchaser has the option to sell the MDS shares to the Company at a price equal to the aggregate book value of the MDS shares on the date of repurchase.

4. COMMITMENTS

In January 2002, the Company entered into a \$100 million letter of credit facility with the New York branch of Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG ("HVB"). HVB is the majority shareholder of Grand Central Re Limited, a Bermuda domiciled reinsurance company that is

5

managed by the Company and in which the Company has an equity interest. Under the terms of this facility, HVB will issue letters of credit up to a total of \$100 million, secured by fixed maturities and alternative investments. This letter of credit facility requires that the Company comply with certain covenants, including minimum consolidated tangible net worth. The Company believes that the terms of this letter of credit facility are comparable to the terms that the Company would expect to negotiate with an unrelated party. At March 31, 2002, letters of credit totaling \$58.5 million were issued by HVB under this facility. Fixed maturities with a fair value of \$29.6 million and MDS shares with a fair value of \$63.0 million were pledged as collateral for these letters of credit.

At March 31, 2002, letters of credit totaling \$325.8 million were issued under the Company's \$375 million letter of credit facility with a syndicate of banks. Fixed maturities with a fair value of \$258.4 million and MDS shares with a fair value of \$150.0 million were pledges as collateral for these letters of credit

6

5. SEGMENT INFORMATION

The Company operates in the reinsurance business serving two markets: the life and annuity market, which includes disability products, and the property and casualty market. The Company evaluates the results of its reinsurance activities in total and does not allocate assets by segment.

A summary of operations by segment for the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2001 is as follows:

<TABLE>

March 31, 2002

		Life and Annuity		Property and Casualty	(Other	Coi	nsolidated
		(Ex <u>j</u>	ressed	in thousands	of Unite	ed States	Dolla	rs)
<\$>	<c></c>		<c></c>		<c></c>		<c></c>	
Gross premiums written	\$	14,656	\$	329,238	\$	-	\$	343,894
Reinsurance premiums ceded		(2,199)		(33,700)		-		(35,899)
Net premiums written	\$ ====	12 , 457	\$ =======	295 , 538	\$		\$ ======	307 , 995
Earned premiums	\$	14,656	\$	81,118	\$	_	\$	95,774

Earned premiums ceded	(2,199)	(8,102)	-	(10,301)
Net premiums earned	12,457	73 , 016	-	85 , 473
Net interest income	-	-	12,415	12,415
Net gains on alternative investments	-	-	2,666	2,666
Net realized gains on fixed maturities	-	-	149	149
Other income	-	1,270	625	1,895
Total revenues	12,457	74,286	15 , 855	102,598
Losses, benefits and experience refunds	15,402	54,230	-	69,632
Acquisition costs	768	23,423	-	24,191
Interest expense	(565)	179	238	(148)
General and administrative expenses	1,550	1,639	2,686	5,875
Total losses and expenses	17,155	79,471	2,924	99,550
Income (loss) before minority interest	\$ (4,698) \$ =======	(5,185) \$	12,931 \$	3,048
Total assets	\$ - \$	- \$	2,429,698 \$	2,429,698

 ======================================= | | | ========= |7

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

March 31, 2001

		Life and Property and Annuity Casualty		Other		Consolidated		
<s></s>	<c></c>	(Expr	essed :	in thousands o	f United St	tates	Dollars)
Gross premiums written	\$	-	\$	276 , 200	\$	-	\$	276,200
Reinsurance premiums ceded		-		(8,200)		-		(8,200)
Net premiums written	\$		\$	268,000				•
Earned premiums	\$		\$		\$			
Earned premiums ceded				(2,050)		-		(2,050)
Net premiums earned		-		55 , 230		-		55,230
Net interest income		-		-	8,	, 772		8,772
Net gains on alternative investments		-		-	14,	, 791		14,791
Net realized gains on fixed maturities		-		-		768		768
Other income		-		45		-		45
Total revenues		-		55 , 275	24,	,331		79 , 606

Losses, benefits and experience refunds	5,066	55 , 601	-	60,667
Acquisition costs	438	6,754	-	7,192
General and administrative expenses	1,323	1,516	2,235	5,074
Total losses and expenses	 6 , 827	63,871	2,235	72 , 933
Income (loss) before minority interest	\$ (6,827) \$	(8,596) \$	22,096 \$	6 , 673
Total assets	\$ - \$ 	- \$	1,230,081 \$	1,230,081

Financial information relating to gross premiums written by geographic region for the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2001 were as follows:

	March 31,			
	2002		2001	
North America	 \$ (Expressed in t United States 190,716	Dolla	ars)	
Europe	153,178		81,000	
Reinsurance Ceded - North America Reinsurance Ceded - Europe	(12,922) (22,977)		(8 , 200) -	
	\$ 307,995	\$	268,000	

Four customers accounted for 33.8%, 29.4%, 13.2% and 11.0%, respectively, of the Company's gross premiums written during the three months ended March 31, 2002. Three customers accounted for 45.3%, 29.3% and 16.3%, respectively, of the Company's gross premiums written during the three months ended March 31, 2001.

6. EQUITY CAPITAL

</TABLE>

Max Re Capital Ltd.'s Board of Directors declared a dividend of \$0.02 per share on February 8, 2002 payable to shareholders of record on February 22, 2002.

As of March 31, 2002, the remaining authorization under the Company's share repurchase program was approximately \$22.7 million. The Company repurchased 20,000 common shares at an average of \$14.71 per common share for a total amount of approximately \$294,000 including costs incurred to effect the repurchases, during the three months ended March 31, 2002.

9

ITEM 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

The following is a discussion and analysis of the Company's results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to the three months ended March 31, 2001 and the financial condition of the Company as of March 31, 2002. This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the attached unaudited consolidated financial statements and related notes and the audited consolidated financial statements and related notes contained in the Company's Annual Report for the year ended December 31, 2001.

This Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. The Company intends that the "safe harbor" provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 apply to these forward-looking statements. Forward-looking statements are not statements of historical fact but rather reflect the Company's current expectations, estimates and predictions about future results and events. These statements may use words

such as "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "expect," "intend," "predict," "project" and similar expressions as they relate to the Company or the Company's management. When the Company makes forward-looking statements, it is basing them on management's beliefs and assumptions, using information currently available to it. These forward-looking statements are subject to risks, uncertainties and assumptions. Factors that could cause such forward-looking statements not to be realized include, without limitation, acceptance in the market of the Company's reinsurance products; pricing competition; the amount of underwriting capacity from time to time in the market; general economic conditions and conditions specific to the reinsurance and investment markets in which the Company operates; material fluctuations in interest rate levels; regulatory changes and conditions; rating agency policies and practices; claims development; and loss of key executives. The Company cautions that the foregoing list of important factors is not intended to be, and is not, exhaustive. The Company undertakes no obligation to publicly update or revise any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future events or otherwise. If one or more risks or uncertainties materialize, or if the Company's underlying assumptions prove to be incorrect, actual results may vary materially from what the Company projected. Any forward-looking statements in this report reflect the Company's current views with respect to future events and are subject to these and other risks, uncertainties and assumptions relating to the Company's operations, results of operations, growth strategy and liquidity. All subsequent written and oral forward-looking statements attributable to the Company or individuals acting on the Company's behalf are expressly qualified in their entirety by this

Overview

The Company is a Bermuda-based provider of reinsurance for both the property and casualty and the life and annuity, including disability, insurance markets. The Company principally offers customized, alternative risk transfer reinsurance products in both markets. Commencing January 1, 2002, the Company began selectively underwriting traditional property and casualty risks, particularly the workers' compensation and professional liability classes. The Company often incorporates features of alternative risk transfer products, such as aggregate loss caps and limits on number of occurrences covered, into its traditional risk underwriting. The Company continually considers other opportunities in the financial services markets. In evaluating such opportunities, the Company assesses the competitive advantage it possesses based on its skills and capabilities.

10

The Company's capital base and structured reinsurance products provide flexibility in making decisions regarding investments. The Company's investments are comprised of high grade fixed maturities, an alternative investment portfolio employing seven strategies to manage investment risk that is invested in over 40 underlying trading entities and two strategic insurance private equity investments.

The demand for the Company's property and casualty reinsurance products was strong during the three months ended March 31, 2002. The property and casualty market is currently presenting more opportunities to the Company than the life and annuity market. In the current low interest rate environment, there is decreased demand for the Company's life and annuity products, especially in the United States. The Company anticipates decreased demand for its life and annuity products until there is a sustained increase in interest rates.

Results of Operations - Three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to the three months ended March 31, 2001

Gross premiums written. Gross premiums written for the three months ended March 31, 2002 increased 25% to \$343.9 million compared to \$276.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Gross premiums written for property and casualty were \$329.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$276.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The increase in gross premiums written is attributable to rising demand, principally as a result of market conditions following the September 11, 2001 tragedy. Gross premiums written for life and annuity were \$14.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to none for the three months ended March 31, 2001. In addition to the low interest rate environment dampening the Company's life and annuity production, the demand for the type of life and annuity reinsurance products that the Company offers is typically weak during the first three months of the calendar year.

Reinsurance Premiums ceded. Reinsurance premiums ceded for the three months ended March 31, 2002 were \$35.9 million compared to \$8.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Reinsurance premiums ceded during the three months ended March 31, 2002 were principally related to the Company's quota-share retrocessional agreement with Grand Central Re Limited.

Net premiums written. Net premiums written for the three months ended March 31, 2002 were \$308.0 million compared to \$268.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Net premiums written for property and casualty products for the three months ended March 31, 2002 were \$295.5 million compared to \$268.0 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Net premiums written for life and annuity products for the three months ended March 31, 2002 were \$12.5 million compared to none for the three months ended March 31, 2001.

Net premiums earned. Net premiums earned for the three months ended March 31, 2002 were \$85.5 million compared to \$55.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Property and casualty net premiums earned were \$73.0 million, after the deduction of \$8.1 million of earned premiums ceded, for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$55.2 million, after the deduction of \$2.1 million of earned premiums ceded, for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Life and annuity net premiums earned were \$12.5 million, after the deduction of \$2.2 million of earned premiums ceded, for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to no net premiums earned for the three months ended March 31, 2001.

Net investment income. Net investment income was \$12.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$8.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The

11

increase was primarily attributable to the increase in the fixed maturities portfolio resulting from cash received in collection of premiums written since March 31, 2001, as well as proceeds contributed from the Company's initial public offering in August 2001. Increasing interest rates contributed to a total return of (0.37)% for the fixed maturities portfolio for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to a total return of 2.84% for the three months ended March 31, 2001.

Net gains on alternative investments. Net gains on the alternative investment portfolio were \$2.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$14.8 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The decrease was primarily the result of a 0.41% return on the alternative investment portfolio for the first quarter of 2002 compared to a 3.60% return for the first quarter of 2001 offset by the return generated from additional purchases of alternative investments resulting from cash provided by operating activities since March 31, 2001 and proceeds contributed from the Company's initial public offering in August 2001.

Losses, benefits and experience refunds. Losses, benefits and experience refunds were \$69.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$60.7 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Property and casualty losses were \$54.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$55.6 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The decrease in property and casualty losses resulted from the commutation and novation of two reinsurance contracts during the three months ended March 31, 2002 that were written during the Company's first year of operations. The termination of the risks associated with these contracts was the principal contributor to a \$6.0 million favorable impact on net income from property and casualty loss reserves and experience refunds released from the balance sheet during the three months ended March 31, 2002. Life and annuity benefits were \$15.4 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$5.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The increase was principally attributable to the life and annuity premiums written and earned during the first quarter of 2002 compared to no premiums written and earned during the same period in 2001, offset by \$2.8 million of favorable experience from life and annuity contracts written in prior years.

Acquisition costs. Acquisition costs were \$24.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$7.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The increase in acquisition costs was a result of the Company's increase in property and casualty insurance volume and the structuring of the Company's contracts to provide greater ceding commissions to its clients. Acquisition costs during each of the three months ended March 31, 2002 and 2001

consisted primarily of amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs incurred in connection with writing property and casualty business. Acquisition costs are customarily associated with the type of premium written by the Company. Generally, acquisition costs fluctuate with business volume and changes in product mix. A significant component of deferred policy acquisition costs are ceding commissions paid to the buyer of the Company's reinsurance products.

General and administrative expenses. General and administrative expenses were \$5.9 million for the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared to \$5.1 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The increase reflects the costs associated with growing the Company's operations and principally relates to personnel costs. The Company's general and administrative expense ratio from net premiums earned and deposits received was 5.0% for the first quarter of 2002 compared to 9.2% for the same period in 2001. The Company attempts to maintain a low cost operating structure.

12

Net income. Net income for the three months ended March 31, 2002 was \$2.6 million compared to net income of \$5.2 million for the three months ended March 31, 2001. The decline in net income resulted principally from lower returns on the Company's alternative investment portfolio.

Liquidity and Capital Resources

As a holding company, Max Re Capital Ltd.'s ("Max Re Capital") principal assets are its investments in the voting common stock of its principal subsidiary, Max Re Ltd. ("Max Re"), and the common stock of its other subsidiaries. The Company's principal source of funds is from interest income on cash balances and cash dividends from its subsidiaries, including Max Re. The payment of dividends is limited under Bermuda insurance laws. In particular, Max Re may not declare or pay any dividends if it is in breach of its minimum solvency or liquidity levels under Bermuda law or if the declaration or payment of the dividends would cause it to fail to meet the minimum solvency or liquidity levels under Bermuda laws. At March 31, 2002, Max Re, which is required to have \$148.0 million in statutory capital and surplus in order to pay dividends, had \$610.8 million in statutory capital and surplus.

Cash flow. The Company's principal sources of cash are premiums and deposits received, underwriting management fees, reinsurance recoveries under the Company's retrocessional contracts, investment income and proceeds from redemptions, sales and maturities of portfolio investments. The cash is utilized to pay losses and benefits, pay experience refunds, pay policy acquisition costs, purchase retrocessional protection, satisfy operating and capital expenditures and purchase investments. For the three months ended March 31, 2002, the Company used \$27.7 million in its operating activities compared to generating \$69.2 million from operating activities for the three months ended March 31, 2001. Cash flows from operating activities decreased in the period ended March 31, 2002 compared to the same period in 2001 due to an increase in premiums receivable and the settlement of liabilities associated with the commutation and novation of two property and casualty contracts. Cash flows from financing activities were principally provided by the Company's \$100 million sale of shares in MDS, its subsidiary that invests in alternative assets, and simultaneous execution of a total return swap with the same counterparty, which is reflected as a bank loan. The cash generated by the Company from financing activities was principally used to purchase fixed maturities, net of sales and redemptions, of \$5.1 million during the three months ended March 31, 2002 compared principally to the purchase of alternative investments of \$85.3 million in 2001.

Capital resources. The Company's capital structure currently consists of equity and minority interest. At March 31, 2002, total capitalization after deducting loans to management and including retained earnings and accumulated other comprehensive income amounted to \$686.2 million as compared with \$699.7 million at December 31, 2001. Shareholders' equity decreased during the quarter ended March 31, 2002 principally due to a \$12.5 million decrease in unrealized gains from fixed maturities, which resulted from rising interest rates, offset by net income of \$2.6 million. The Company continuously reviews its capital adequacy and believes this level of capital is sufficient to support the Company's current reinsurance operations.

In the ordinary course of business, the Company is required to provide letters of credit or other regulatorily approved security to certain of its ceding reinsurance companies to meet contractual and regulatory requirements. The Company has two letter of credit facilities as of March 31, 2002. The

Company's primary letter of credit facility is a \$375 million letter of credit facility with a syndicate of commercial banks. At March 31, 2002 and December 31, 2001 letters of credit totaling \$325.8 million and \$282.9 million, respectively, were issued and outstanding

13

under this facility. In January 2002, the Company entered into a \$100 million letter of credit facility with the New York branch of Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG ("HVB"). The Company was provided a commitment for this facility at the time it entered into a joint venture with HVB that resulted in the formation of Grand Central Re Ltd. The Company believes that the terms of this letter of credit facility are comparable to the terms that the Company would expect to negotiate with an unrelated party. At March 31, 2002, letters of credit totaling \$58.5 million were issued by HVB under this facility. All letters of credit issued under these facilities are collateralized by a portion of the Company's investments. The Company was in compliance with all the covenants of its letter of credit facilities at March 31, 2002.

In March 2002, the Company completed a \$100 million sale of shares of Max Re Diversified Strategies, Ltd. ("MDS"). Simultaneous with the sale, the Company entered into a total return swap with the purchaser of these shares whereby the Company receives the return earned on the MDS shares in exchange for a variable rate of interest based on LIBOR plus a spread. Additional MDS shares with a fair value of \$66.7 million were pledged as collateral to which the Company is exposed to credit risk. Under accounting principles generally accepted in the United States, these transactions are viewed on a combined basis and accounted for as a financing transaction, which results in the recording of a \$100 million bank loan. These transactions enabled the Company to transform a portion of its MDS assets into an asset that can be held in a trust for the benefit of certain ceding reinsurance companies that require security to meet regulatory requirements.

The swap termination date is February 2004, with provisions for earlier termination in the event that the Company fails to comply with certain covenants, including maintaining a minimum financial strength rating and a minimum MDS net asset value. At termination, the purchaser has the option to sell the MDS shares to the Company at a price equal to the aggregate book value of the MDS shares on the date of repurchase.

On February 8, 2002 Max Re Capital's Board of Directors declared a quarterly shareholder dividend of \$0.02 per share payable to shareholders of record on February 22, 2002. Continuation of cash dividends in the future will be at the discretion of the Board of Directors and will be dependent upon the results of operations and cash flows, the financial position and capital requirements, general business conditions, legal, tax, regulatory and any contractual restrictions on the payment of dividends and other factors the Board of Directors deems relevant. On May 3, 2002, the Board of Directors declared a dividend of \$0.02 per share to be paid on May 30, 2002 to shareholders of records on May 16, 2002.

The Company had no material commitments for capital expenditures at March 31, 2002.

The Company's insurer financial strength ratings were unchanged during the three months ended March 31, 2002. The Company's ratings are "A- (Excellent)" by A.M. Best Company, Inc. and "A (Strong)" by Fitch, Inc. These ratings reflect each rating agency's opinion of the Company's financial strength, operating performance and ability to meet obligations. They are not evaluations directed toward the protection of investors.

Critical Accounting Policies

The Company's consolidated financial statements are prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, which require management to make estimates and assumptions. The Company believes the critical accounting policies set forth in its Form 10-K, filed on March 27, 2002, affect the more significant judgments and estimates

14

used in the preparation of its consolidated financial statements. These accounting policies pertain to revenue recognition, investment valuation and

loss and loss adjustment expenses. If actual events differ significantly from the underlying judgments or estimates used by management in the application of these accounting policies, there could be a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations and financial condition.

New Accounting Pronouncements

The Financial Accounting Standards Board recently issued FAS No. 143, "Accounting for Asset Retirement Obligations" and FAS No. 144, "Accounting for the Impairment or Disposal of Long-Lived Assets." FAS No. 143 requires that the fair value of a liability for an asset retirement obligation be recognized in the period such obligation is incurred. The statement is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after June 15, 2002. FAS No. 144 established a single accounting model for long-lived assets to be disposed of by sale and resolves implementation issues related to FAS No. 121, "Accounting for the Impairment of Long-Lived Assets and for Long-Lived Assets to Be Disposed of." The statement is effective for financial statements issued for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2001. Currently, these statements will not have any impact on the financial position of the Company.

ITEM 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

The Company engages in an investment strategy that combines a fixed maturities portfolio, an alternative investment portfolio that employs seven strategies to manage investment risk, and two insurance private equity investments. The Company attempts to maintain adequate liquidity in its fixed maturities portfolio to fund operations and protect against unexpected events, and the Company has diversified its portfolio to limit volatility. The Company seeks to manage its credit risk through industry and issuer diversification, and interest rate risk by monitoring the duration and structure of the Company's investment portfolio relative to the duration and structure of its liability portfolio. The Company is exposed to potential loss from various market risks, primarily changes in interest rates and equity prices. Accordingly, earnings would be affected by these changes. The Company manages its market risk based on Board-approved investment policies. With respect to its fixed maturities portfolio, the Company's risk management strategy and investment policy is to invest in debt instruments of high credit quality issuers and to limit the amount of credit exposure with respect to particular ratings categories and any one issuer. The Company selects investments with characteristics such as duration, yield, currency and liquidity intended to match the cash outflow characteristics of the Company's life and annuity and property and casualty liabilities.

As of March 31, 2002, the Company was not holding any high-yield investments in its fixed maturities portfolio. Pursuant to the Company's investment policies, derivative positions are allowed only for the purposes of collateralization structuring, risk management and security replication. As a result, the Company believes that its exposure to credit risk and losses due to leverage is not material. At March 31, 2002, the impact on the fixed maturities portfolio from an immediate 100 basis point increase in market interest rates would have resulted in an estimated decrease in market value of 3.32% or approximately \$35.5 million and the impact on the fixed maturities portfolio from an immediate 100 basis point decrease in market interest rates would have resulted in an estimated increase in market value of 3.81% or approximately \$40.7 million.

With respect to the Company's alternative investment portfolio, the Company does not directly control the allocation of its assets to strategies or underlying funds, nor does the Company control the manner in which they are invested by the Company's fund managers.

15

However, the Company consistently and systematically monitors the strategies and funds in which it is invested and the portfolio manager must ensure compliance with the Company's alternative investment guidelines. The Company believes its overall risk is limited as a result of its selected strategies' low volatility and low correlation to the bond market, the stock market and each other. At March 31, 2002, the impact on the alternative investment portfolio from an immediate 100 basis point increase in market interest rates would have resulted in an estimated decrease in market value of 0.85% or approximately \$5.4 million and the impact on the alternative investment portfolio from an immediate 100 basis point decrease in market interest rates would have resulted in an estimated increase in market value of 0.85% or approximately \$5.4 million.

PART II OTHER INFORMATION

ITEM 1. Legal Proceedings

There are no pending legal proceedings. The Company anticipates that it will be subject to litigation and arbitration in the ordinary course of business.

ITEM 2. Changes in Securities

Not applicable.

ITEM 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities

Not applicable.

ITEM 4. Submission of Matters to a Vote of Security Holders

Not applicable.

ITEM 5. Other Information

Not applicable.

ITEM 6. Exhibits and Reports on Form 8-K

(a) Exhibits

Exhibit	Description
10.1	Letter of Credit Reimbursement Agreement dated as of January 14, 2002 between Max Re Ltd. and Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch
10.2	Total Return Swap Confirmation dated as of March 1, 2002 between Max Re Ltd. and Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce
99.1	Factors Affecting Future Financial Results (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 99.1 of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on March 27, 2002)

(b) Reports on Form 8-K

There were no reports on Form 8-K filed during the three months ended March 31, 2002.

17

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

Max Re Capital Ltd.

/s/ Robert J. Cooney

Name: Robert J. Cooney

Title: President and Chief Executive Officer

Date: May 14, 2002

/s/ Keith S. Hynes

Name: Keith S. Hynes

Title: Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

Date: May 14, 2002

S-1

LETTER OF CREDIT REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT

dated as of January 14, 2002

among

MAX RE LTD.

as the Borrower,

VARIOUS FINANCIAL INSTITUTIONS

as the Lenders,

BAYERISCHE HYPO- UND VEREINSBANK AG,

NEW YORK BRANCH,

as Fronting Bank,

and

BAYERISCHE HYPO-UND VEREINSBANK AG,

NEW YORK BRANCH

as Administrative Agent for the Lenders

Table Of Contents

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

		Page
<s></s>		<c></c>
ARTICLE I	DEFINITIONS	1
Section 1.1	Definitions	1
Section 1.2	Other Interpretive Provisions	17
Section 1.3	Accounting Principles	18
ARTICLE II	AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENT	18
Section 2.1	Letter of Credit Commitment	18
Section 2.2	Termination or Reduction of Commitments	19
Section 2.3	Letter of Credit Procedures	19
Section 2.4	Risk Participations in Letters of Credit	19
Section 2.5	Reimbursement Obligations	20
Section 2.6	Limitation on the Fronting Bank's Obligations	20
Section 2.7	Funding by Lenders to the Fronting Bank	20
Section 2.8	Warranty	
Section 2.9	Obligations Absolute	21
Section 2.10	Mandatory Reduction/Cash Collateralization of Letters of Credit	22
Section 2.11	Fees	23
Section 2.12	Computation of Fees and Interest	24
Section 2.13	Payments by the Borrower	25
Section 2.14	Sharing of Payments, Etc	25
Section 2.15	Commitment Termination Date Extension	26

Section 2.16	Letter of Credit Terms; Applicability of ISP98 or UCP27
ARTICLE III	TAXES, YIELD PROTECTION AND ILLEGALITY27
Section 3.1	Taxes
Section 3.2	Illegality
Section 3.3	Increased Costs and Reduction of Return
Section 3.4	Certificates of Lenders
Section 3.5	Substitution of Lenders
Section 3.6	Break Funding Payments
Section 3.7	Survival
ARTICLE IV	REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES
Section 4.1	Due Organization, Authorization, etc
Section 4.2	Litigation and Contingent Liabilities
Section 4.3	Employee Benefit Plans
Section 4.4	Regulated Entities32
Section 4.5	Regulations U and X32
Section 4.6	Proceeds
Section 4.7	Business Locations
Section 4.8	Accuracy of Information
Section 4.9	Subsidiaries

		i
	1	
Section 4.10	Insurance Licenses	
Section 4.11	Taxes	
Section 4.12	Securities Laws	
Section 4.13	Compliance with Laws	
Section 4.14	Financial Condition	
Section 4.15	Insurance Act	
Section 4.16 Section 4.17	First Priority Security Interest	
Section 4.17	rinancial condition	
ARTICLE V	AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS	
Section 5.1	Reports, Certificates and Other Information	
Section 5.2	Corporate Existence; Foreign Qualification	
Section 5.3	Books, Records and Inspections40	
Section 5.4	Insurance	
Section 5.5	Taxes and Liabilities40	
Section 5.6	Compliance with Laws40	
Section 5.7	Maintenance of Permits40	
Section 5.8	Conduct of Business40	
Section 5.9	Use of Letters of Credit41	
Section 5.10	Further Assurances41	
Section 5.11	Ratings41	
ARTICLE VI	NEGATIVE COVENANTS	
Section 6.1	Net Worth	
Section 6.1	Debt41	
Section 6.2	Mergers, Consolidations and Sales41	
Section 6.3	Other Agreements42	
Section 6.4	Transactions with Affiliates42	
Section 6.5	Liens	
Section 6.7	Restrictions On Negative Pledge Agreements	
Section 6.7	Dividends, Etc	
Section 6.9	Eligible Investments	
DECCION 0.5	11191D16 111V63CM611C343	
ARTICLE VII	EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND THEIR EFFECT44	
Section 7.1	Events of Default44	
Section 7.2	Effect of Event of Default47	
Section 7.3	LC Collateral Account	
ADELOT E TITLE	CONDITIONS	
ARTICLE VIII	CONDITIONS48	
Conditions to Occurrence of the Effective Date48

Section 8.1

Section 8.2	Conditions	to All	Credit	Extensions	 50

 | | | | |ii

<table></table>	
· · ·	<c:< td=""></c:<>
ARTICLE IX THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT	
Section 9.1 Appointment and Authorization	
Section 9.2 Delegation of Duties	
Section 9.3 Liability of Administrative Agent	
Section 9.4 Reliance by Administrative Agent	
Section 9.5 Notice of Default	
Section 9.6 Credit Decision	
Section 9.7 Indemnification	
Section 9.8 Administrative Agent in Individual Capacity	
Section 9.9 Successor Administrative Agent	
Section 9.10 Withholding Tax	54
ARTICLE X MISCELLANEOUS	55
Section 10.1 Amendments and Waivers	55
Section 10.2 Notices	56
Section 10.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies	57
Section 10.4 Costs and Expenses	57
Section 10.5 Indemnity	57
Section 10.6 Payments Set Aside	58
Section 10.7 Successors and Assigns	
Section 10.8 Assignments, Participations, etc	
Section 10.9 Confidentiality	60
Section 10.10 Set-off	
Section 10.11 Notification of Addresses, Lending Offices, Etc	
Section 10.12 Counterparts	
Section 10.13 Severability	
Section 10.14 No Third Parties Benefited	
Section 10.15 Governing Law and Jurisdiction	
Section 10.16 Waiver of Jury Trial	
Section 10.17 Currency Indemnity	
Section 10.18 Entire Agreement	64

	SCHEDULES AND EXHIBITS	
SCHEDULE 1.1 Advance Rates		
SCHEDULE 2.1 Commitments		
SCHEDULE 4.1 Jurisdictions		
SCHEDULE 4.2 Litigation		
SCHEDULE 4.7 Locations		
SCHEDULE 4.9 Subsidiaries		
SCHEDULE 4.10 Insurance Licenses		
SCHEDULE 6.6 Liens		
SCHEDULE 10.2 Addresses		
iii		
EXHIBIT A Form of Compliance Certificate		
EXHIBIT B Form of Borrowing Base Certificate		
EXHIBIT C Form of Security Agreement		
EXHIBIT D Form of Guaranty		
EXHIBIT E Form of Mortgage		
EXHIBIT F Form of Control Agreement		
 ${\tt EXHIBIT G} \qquad {\tt Form \ of \ Pledge \ Agreement}$

LETTER OF CREDIT REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT

THIS LETTER OF CREDIT REIMBURSEMENT AGREEMENT, dated as of January 14, 2002, is entered into by and among Max Re Ltd., a Bermuda company (the "Borrower"), various financial institutions which are parties hereto (the

"Lenders"), Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch, as

Administrative Agent for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Administrative

Agent") and Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch, as letter of

credit issuer (in such capacity, the "Fronting Bank").

W I T N E S S E T H:

WHEREAS, the Borrower desires to obtain commitments from the Fronting Bank and the Lenders whereby the Fronting Bank would issue (and the Lenders would participate in) Letters of Credit to counterparties to support the Borrower's obligations under Reinsurance Agreements;

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the mutual agreements, provisions and covenants contained herein, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE I

DEFINITIONS

Section 1.1 Definitions. When used herein the following terms shall have ------ the following meanings:

"ABS" means any fixed- income instrument that is not rated below BBB- by

S&P or Baa3 by Moody's or the equivalent rating from any other natio nally recognized rating agency that entitles the holder of, or beneficial owner under, the instrument to the whole or any part of the rights or entitlements of a holder of a receivable or other asset and any other rights or entitlements in respect of a pool of receivables or other assets or any money payable by obligors under those receivables or other assets (whether or not the money is payable to the holder of, or beneficial owner under, the instrument on the same terms and conditions as under the receivables or other assets) in relation to receivables or other assets; including, without limitation, such receivables or assets relating to automobile loans, credit card receivables, manufactured housing, home equity loans and commercial real estate, as well as such other ABS assets as may be acceptable to the Administrative Agent.

"Advance Rate" is defined in Schedule 1.1.

"Affiliate" of any Person means any other Person which, directly or

indirectly, controls or is controlled by or is under common control with such Person (excluding any trustee under, or any committee with responsibility for administering, any Plan). A Person shall be deemed to be:

- (a) "controlled by" any other Person if such other Person possesses, directly or indirectly, power:
 - (i) to vote 20% or more of the securities having at the time of any determination hereunder voting power for the election of directors of such Person; or
 - (ii) to direct or cause the direction of the management and policies of such Person whether by contract or otherwise; or
- (b) "controlled by" or "under common control with" such other Person if such other Person is the executor, administrator, or other personal representative of such Person.

"Agent-Related Persons" means the Fronting Bank, the Administrative
-----Agent, together with its Affiliates, and the officers, directors, employees,

agents and attorneys-in-fact of such Person and Affiliates.

"Agent's Payment Office" means the address for payments set forth on

Schedule 10.2 in relation to the Administrative Agent, or such other address as -----the Administrative Agent may from time to time specify.

"Agreement" means this Letter of Credit Reimbursement Agreement.

"Alternative Investment Amount" means, on any date, an amount equal to

the sum of the Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, of each

the sum of the Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, of each Alternative Investment carried in the applicable Custody Account times the applicable Advance Rate based on the investment's maximum period between liquidation notice and expected redemption; provided, that (a) the applicable

advance rate for the Moore Japan Restructuring Fund shall be 50% of the current Net Asset Value, and (b) the excess of (i) the Fair Market Value or Net Asset

Value, as applicable, of any single investment or Eligible Investment Strategy to which the single investment is allocable over (ii) any diversification $\frac{1}{2}$

requirement applicable to such investment shall be deemed to be zero.

2

exceeds the maximum of 33% specified in the Act and (b) all investments (other

than Alternative Investments described in (a) above and Non-Alternative Investments) owned by the Borrower, provided that (i) the Lenders reserve the

right to restrict or limit such additional Alternative Investments based on reasonable consideration (ii) the Shares shall be deemed to constitute neither an Alternative Investment nor a Non-Alternative Investment.

"Annual Statement" means the annual financial statement of the Borrower -----as required to be filed with the Minister (or similar Governmental Authority) of the Borrower's domicile, together with all exhibits or schedules filed

therewith, prepared in conformity with SAP.

"Assignee" is defined in Section 10.8(a).

"Assignment and Acceptance" is defined in Section 10.8(a).

"Borrower" is defined in the Preamble.

"Borrowing Base" means, on any date, an amount equal to the Non

Alternative Investment Amount and the Alternative Investment Amount.

"Borrowing Base Certificate" means a certificate substantially in the
-----form of Exhibit B with such changes therein as the Administrative Agent may
----request from time to time.

"Business Day" means any day other than a Saturday, Sunday or other day
----on which commercial banks in New York City or Hamilton, Bermuda are authorized
or required by law to close.

"Capital Adequacy Regulation" means any guideline, request or directive
----of any central bank or other Governmental Authority, or any other law, rule or
regulation, whether or not having the force of law, in each case, regarding
capital adequacy of any bank or of any corporation controlling a bank.

"Capital Stock" means, as to any Person, any and all shares, interests,
----partnership interest, participations, rights in or other equivalents (however designated) of such Person's equity interest (however designated).

3

purchase the property subject thereto at a nominal amount or an amount less than a reasonable estimate of the fair market value of such property as of the date the lease is entered into or (b) the term of the lease approximates or exceeds

the expected useful life of the property leased thereunder.

"Cash" shall mean Dollars held by the Borrower in the Custody Account.

"Cash Equivalents" means, at any time:

- (i) direct obligations of, and obligations fully guaranteed as to timely payment of principal and interest by, the United States or any agency or instrumentality of the United States, or obligations which are backed by the full faith and credit of the United States;
- (ii) certificates of deposit of, or money market accounts in, any depositary institution or trust company incorporated under the laws of the United States or any state thereof, or the U.S. branch of a foreign bank, and subject to supervision and examination by U.S. federal and/or U.S. state banking authorities, so long as, as of the initial investment date, the deposits offered by such depositary institution or trust company are rated at least A-1 by S&P and P-1 by Moody's;
- (iii) securities bearing interest or sold at a discount and issued by any corporation incorporated under the laws of the United States or any state thereof which, as of the initial investment date, are rated at least A-1 by S&P and P-1 by Moody's;
- (iv) commercial paper which, as of the initial investment date, is rated at least A-1 by S&P and P-1 by Moody's; and
- (v) shares in any money market fund rated AAA by S&P and Aaa by Moody's;

"Change in Control" shall be deemed to have occurred if the Guarantor
----ceases to own, directly or indirectly, 100% of the voting common shares of the
Borrower, or ceases to exercise effective day-to-day management control over, or
permits the sale, transfer or other disposition of all or substantially all of

the assets of the Borrower or the Guarantor.

4

"Code" means the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended and any ---successor statute of similar import, together with the regulations thereunder, as amended, reformed or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time.
References to sections of the Code shall be construed to also refer to successor sections.

"Commitment" is defined in Section 2.1.

"Commitment Termination Event " means (a) the occurrence of an Event of

"Compliance Certificate" means a certificate substantially in the form
-----of Exhibit A but with such changes as the Administrative Agent may from time to
----time request for purposes of monitoring the Borrower's compliance herewith.

"Contingent Liability" means any agreement, undertaking or arrangement

by which any Person (outside the ordinary course of business) guarantees, endorses, acts as surety for or otherwise becomes or is contingently liable for (by direct or indirect agreement, contingent or otherwise, to provide funds for payment by, to supply funds to, or otherwise to invest in, a debtor, or otherwise to assure a creditor against loss) the Debt, obligation or other liability of any other Person (other than by endorsements of instruments in the course of collection), or for the payment of dividends or other distribut ions upon the shares of any other Person or undertakes or agrees (contingently or otherwise) to purchase, repurchase, or otherwise acquire or become responsible for any Debt, obligation or liability or any security therefor, or to provide funds for the payment or discharge thereof (whether in the form of loans, advances, stock purchases, capital contributions or otherwise), or to maintain solvency, assets, level of income, or other financial condition of any other Person, or to make payment or transfer property to any other Person other than for fair value received; provided, however, that obligations of the Borrower and

its Subsidiaries under Reinsurance Agreements which are entered into in the ordinary course of business shall not be deemed to be Contingent Liabilities for the purposes of this Agreement. The amount of any Person's obligation under any Contingent Liability shall (subject to any limitation set forth therein) be deemed to be the

5

outstanding principal amount (or maximum permitted principal amount, if larger) of the Debt, obligation or other liability guaranteed or supported thereby.

"Contractual Obligation" means, relative to any Person, any obligation,
-----commitment or undertaking under any agreement or other instrument to which such
Person is a party or by which it or any of its property is bound or subject.

"Control Agreement " means a control agreement substantially in the form $$\tt-\tt-\tt-\tt-\tt-\tt-$ of Exhibit F.

"Credit Documents" means this Agreement, each Letter of Credit

Application, the Guaranty, the Mortgage, the Security Agreement, the Control Agreement, the Pledge Agreement and all other agreements, instruments, certificates, documents, schedules or other written indicia delivered by the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS in connection with any of the foregoing.

"Credit Extension" means the issuance of any Letter of Credit and each

Lender's purchase of a Risk Participation therein or the amendment or extension of the stated expiry date of any existing Letter of Credit.

"Custody Account" means, with respect to Alternative Investments,

account no. 0273540, entitled Max Re Diversified Strategies - Hypo Collateral Account, at Bank of Bermuda and with respect to Non-Alternative Investments, account no. MRLF 0041212 at Mellon Bank N.A. as to which Bank of Bermuda and Mellon Bank N.A., respectively, have entered into control agreements with the Administrative Agent in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.

"Debt" means, with respect to any Person, at any date, without
---duplication, (a) all obligations of such Person for borrowed money or in respect
-of loans or advances; (b) all obligations of such Person evidenced by bonds,
-debentures, notes or other similar instruments; (c) all obligations in respect
-of letters of credit which have been drawn but not reimbursed by the Person for whose account such letter of credit was issued, and bankers' acceptances issued for the account of such Person; (d) all obligations in respect of Capitalized
--

whether or not so included as liabilities in accordance with GAAP, all obligations of such Person to pay the deferred purchase price of property or services, other than those incurred in connection with securities repurchase or lending transactions; (g) Debt of

Leases of such Person; (e) all net Hedging Obligations of such Person; (f)

6

such Person secured by a Lien on property owned or being purchased by such Person (including Debt arising under conditional sales or other title retention agreements) whether or not such Debt is limited in recourse; (h) any Debt of

another Person secured by a Lien on any assets of such first Person, whether or not such Debt is assumed by such first Person (it being understood that if such Person has not assumed or otherwise become personally liable for any such Debt, the amount of the Debt of such person in connection therewith shall be limited to the lesser of the face amount of such Debt and the fair market value of all property of such Person securing such Debt); (i) any Debt of a partnership in

which such Person is a general partner unless such Debt is nonrecourse to such Person; and (j) all Contingent Liabilities of such Person whether or not in

connection with the foregoing; provided that, notwithstanding anything to

contrary contained herein, Debt shall not include (x) contingent liabilities

arising out of endorsements of checks and other negotiable instruments for deposit or collection in the ordinary course of business or, (y) unsecured

current liabilities incurred in the ordinary course of business and paid within 90 days after the due date (unless contested diligently in good faith by appropriate proceedings and, if requested by the Administrative Agent, reserved against in conformity with GAAP) other than liabilities that are for money borrowed or are evidenced by bonds, debentures, notes or other similar instruments (except as described in clause (x) above) or (z) any obligations of

such Person under any Reinsurance Agreement.

"Default" means any condition or event, which, after notice or lapse of ----time or both, would constitute an Event of Default.

•

of clause (a) above, "capable of being marked to market" with respect to Alternative Investments (other than the Moore Japan Restructuring Fund) means the capability to mark to market no later than the second succeeding monthly report date and with respect to the Moore Japan Restructuring Fund, the fourth succeeding monthly report date.

"ERISA" means the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, as

amended, and any successor statute of similar import, together with the regulations promulgated thereunder and under the Code, in each case as in effect from time to time. References to sections of ERISA also refer to successor sections.

"ERISA Affiliate" means each such Person (as defined in Section 3(9) of

ERISA) together with the Borrower or the Guarantor would be deemed a single employer within the meaning of Section 414 (b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.

"Event of Default" means any of the events described in Section 7.1.

"Executive Officer" means, as to any Person, the president, the chief
----financial officer or the chief executive officer.

"Fair Market Value" means (a) with respect to any publicly- traded
----security (other than those set forth in clause (b)) the closing price for such

security on the largest exchange on which such security is traded (or if not traded on an exchange, then the average of the closing bid and ask prices quoted over-the-counter) on the date of the determination (as such prices are reported in The Wall Street Journal (Midwest Edition) or if not so reported, in any nationally recognized financial journal or newspaper),

8

(b) with respect to Cash and Cash Equivalents, the amounts thereof, and (c) with - respect to any Investment (other than those set forth in clauses (a) and (b)),

the price for such Investment on the date of calculation obtained from a generally recognized source approved by the Administrative Agent or the most recent bid quotation from such approved source (or, if no generally recognized source exists as to a particular Investment, any other source specified by the Borrower to which the Administrative Agent does not reasonably object).

"Federal Funds Rate" means, for any day, the rate set forth in the

weekly statistical release designated as H.15(519), or any successor publication, published by the Federal Reserve Bank of New York (including any such successor, "H.15(519)") on the preceding Business Day opposite the caption "Federal Funds (Effective)"; or, if for any relevant day such rate is not so published on any such preceding Business Day, the rate for such day will be the arithmetic mean as determined by the Administrative Agent of the rates for the last transaction in overnight Federal funds arranged prior to 9:00 a.m. (New York City time) on that day by each of three leading brokers of Federal funds transactions in New York City selected by the Administrative Agent.

"Final Maturity Date" means the first anniversary of the Commitment
-----Termination Date set forth in clause (a) of the definition thereof as extended
-----from time to time pursuant to Section 2.15.

"Fiscal Quarter" means any quarter of a Fiscal Year.

"Fiscal Year" means any period of twelve consecutive calendar months

ending on the last day of December.

"FRB" means the Board of Governors of the Federal Reserve System, and any Governmental Authority succeeding to any of its principal functions.

"Fronting Bank" is defined in the Preamble.

"G7 Government Securities" means any evidence of Debt issued or

guaranteed by any member country of the G7 (other than the United States) that is rated AA by S&P or Aa by Moody's or the equivalent rating from any other nationally recognized agency.

"GAAP" means generally accepted accounting principles set forth from

time to time in the opinions and pronouncements of the Accounting Principles Board and the American Institute of Certified Public Accountants and statements and pronouncements of the Financial Accounting Standards Board (or agencies with similar functions of comparable stature and authority within the U.S. accounting profession), which are applicable to the circumstances as of the date of determination.

9

"Governmental Authority" means any nation or government, any state or _____

other political subdivision thereof, and any entity exercising executive, legislative, judicial, regulatory or administrative functions of or pertaining to government.

"Grand Central Closing" means the execution of definitive loan

documentation relating to a letter of credit reimbursement agreement among Grand Central, the lenders party thereto and HVB, as Administrative Agent.

"Grand Central" means Grand Central Re Limited, a Bermuda-domiciled

insurance and reinsurance company which is a wholly-controlled Subsidiary of HVB.

"Guarantor" means Max Re Capital Ltd., a Bermuda company.

"Guaranty" means a quaranty substantially in the form of Exhibit D. -----

"Hedging Obligations" means, with respect to any Person, the net

liability of such Person under any futures contract or options contract (including property catastrophe futures and options), interest rate swap agreements and interest rate collar agreements and all other agreements or arrangements designed to protect such Person against catastrophic events, fluctuations in interest rates or currency exchange rates.

"HVB" means Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch.

"Indemnified Liabilities" is defined in Section 10.5. _____

"Indemnified Person" is defined in Section 10.5.

"Insurance Code" means, with respect to the Borrower, the Insurance Code

of the Borrower's domicile and any successor statute of similar import, together with the regulations thereunder, as amended or otherwise modified and in effect from time to time. References to sections of the Insurance Code shall be construed to also refer to successor sections.

"Insurance Policies" means policies purchased from insurance companies

by any of the Borrower for its own account to insure against its own liability and property loss (including, without limitation, casualty, liability and workers' compensation insurance).

"Interest Period" means, with respect to any unreimbursed payment or

disbursement made by the Fronting Bank under any Letter of Credit:

initially, the period commencing on the day specified in the notice delivered by the Administrative Agent with respect to such unreimbursed amount pursuant to the proviso to the second sentence of Section 2.5 (which shall be no

10

earlier than the second Business Day after the date of such notice) and ending one month thereafter; and

thereafter, as period commencing on the last day of the next preceding Interest Period applicable to such unreimbursed amount and ending one month thereafter;

provided, that all of the foregoing provisions relating to Interest Periods are subject to the following:

- if any Interest Period would otherwise end on a day that is not a Business Day, such Interest Period shall be extended to the next succeeding Business Day unless the result of such extension would be to carry such Interest Period into another calendar month in which event such Interest Period shall end on the immediately preceding Business Day;
- any Interest Period that would otherwise extend beyond the Final Maturity Date shall (for all purposes other than Section 3.6)

end on the Final Maturity Date; and

(iii) any Interest Period that begins on the last Business Day of a calendar month (or on a day for which there is no numerically corresponding day in the calendar month at the end of such interest Period) shall end on the last Business Day of a calendar month.

"Investment" shall mean, as to any Person, any investment in any other

Person, whether by means of security purchase, capital contribution, loan, time deposit or otherwise, and shall include without limitation Cash and Cash Equivalents.

"IRS" means the U.S. Internal Revenue Service, and any Governmental Authority succeeding to any of its principal functions under the Code.

> "LC Collateral Account" is defined in Section 2.10. ______

"LC Obligation" means, at any time, the sum, without duplication, of (a)

the aggregate undrawn stated amount of all outstanding Letters of Credit plus (b) the aggregate unpaid amount of all Reimbursement Obligations.

"LC-Related Documents" means the Letters of Credit, the Letter of Credit

Applications and any other document relating to any Letter of Credit, including any of the Fronting Bank's standard form documents for Letter of Credit issuances or amendments.

"Lenders" is defined in the Preamble.

11

"Lending Office" means, as to any Lender, the office or offices of such
-----Lender specified as its "Lending Office" on Schedule 10.2, or such other office
-----or offices as such Lender may from time to time notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

"Letter of Credit" means a standby letter of credit having terms and -----provisions which are permitted by this Agreement and which otherwise are reasonably satisfactory to the Fronting Bank issued pursuant to Section 2.3.

"Letter of Credit Application" means a Letter of Credit Application in

the form then used by the Fronting Bank for standby letters of credit (with appropriate adjustments to indicate that any letter of credit issued thereunder is to be issued pursuant to, and subject to the terms and conditions of, this Agreement).

"LIBO Rate" means, for any Interest Period:

- (a) the rate appearing on Page 3750 of the Telerate Service (or on any successor or substitute page of such Service, or any successor to or substitute for such Service, providing rate quotations comparable to those currently provided on such page of such Service, as determined by the Administrative Agent from time to time for purposes of providing quotations of interest rates applicable to Dollar deposit in the London interbank market) at approximately 11:00 a.m., London time, two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period;
- (b) if such date does not appear on said Page 3750 (or such successor), the offered rate for deposits in Dollars with a maturity comparable to such Interest Period appearing on the display designated page "LIBO" on the Reuter Monitor Money Rates Service (or on any successor or substitute page of such Service, providing rate quotations comparable to those currently provided on such page of such Service, as determined by the Administrative Agent from time to time, for purposes of providing quotations of interest rates applicable to Dollar deposits in the London interbank market) as of approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) on the date two Business Days prior to the commencement of such Interest Period; and
- (c) in the event that neither rate referred to in clauses (a) or (b) is available at such time for any reason, an interest rate per annum equal to the average of the rates per annum at which deposits in Dollars are offered by four major money center banks in London, England selected by the Administrative Agent from time to time, to prime banks in London interbank market at approximately 11:00 a.m. (London time) on the date two Business Days before the

first day of such Interest Period in the amount of the applicable unreimbursed payment or disbursement by the Fronting Bank if such amount were to be outstanding for such Interest Period, adjusted to the nearest 1/4 of one percent or, if there is no nearest 1/4 of one percent, the next higher 1/4 of one percent.

12

"License(s)" is defined in Section 4.10.

"Lien" means, when used with respect to any Person, any interest in any

real or personal property, asset or other right held, owned or being purchased or acquired by such Person for its own use, consumption or enjoyment which secures payment or performance of any obligation and shall include any mortgage, lien, pledge, encumbrance, charge, retained title of a conditional vendor or lessor, or other security agreement, mortgage, deed of trust, chattel mortgage, assignment, pledge, retention of title, financ ing or similar statement or notice, or other encumbrance arising as a matter of law, judicial process or otherwise.

"Material Adverse Effect" means, the occurrence of an event (including

any adverse determination in any litigation, arbitration, or governmental investigation or proceeding), which has or could reasonably be expected to have a materially adverse effect on:

- (a) the assets, business, financial condition, operation or prospects of the Borrower or the Guarantor; or
- (b) the ability of the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS to perform any of its payment or other material obligations under any of the Credit Documents that by its terms purports to bind the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS as the case may be; or
- (c) the legality, validity, binding effect or enforceability against the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS of any Credit Document that by its terms purports to bind the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS, as the case may be.

"MBS (Agency Pass-Throughs)" means any instrument, issued by the Federal

National Mortgage Association, the Government National Mortgage Association or the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation, that entitles the holder of, or beneficial owner under, the instrument to the whole or any part of the rights or entitlements of a mortgagee and any other rights or entitlements in respect of a pool of mortgages or any money payable by mortgagors under those mortgages in relation to real estate mortgages, and the money payable to the holder of, or beneficiary owner under, the instrument is based on actual or scheduled payments on the underlying mortgages.

"MBS (Agency CMOs)" means collateralized mortgage obligations or real

estate mortgage investment conduit pass through securities, in any case issued by the Federal National Mortgage Association, the Government National Mortgage Association or the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation.

13

"MBS Investments" means MBS (Agency CMOs), MBS (Agency Pass- Throughs)

and MBS (Non-Agency CMOs), so long as each such security is not rated below BBB-by S&P or Baa3 by Moody's or the equivalent from any other nationally recognized ratings agency. The weighted average duration of such MBS Investments shall be less than or equal to seven years. The maximum weighted average life of any single MBS Investment shall not exceed 12 years. To the extent MBS Investments included within Eligible Investments violate the restrictions set forth herein, the Fair Market Value of such MBS Investments shall be excluded from the Borrowing Base; provided, however, that only those MBS Investments having the

lowest aggregate Fair Market Value whose exclusions will result in compliance shall be excluded from the Borrowing Base.

"MBS (Non-Agency CMOs)" means collateralized commercial mortgage

obligations or commercial real estate mortgage investment conduit pass through securities, not issued by the Federal National Mortgage Association, the Government National Mortgage Association or the Federal Home Loan Mortgage Corporation which are not rated below AAA by S&P or Aaa by Moody's or the equivalent from any other nationally recognized ratings agency.

"Minister" means the Minister of Finance of Bermuda or similar
----Governmental Authority in the applicable jurisdiction.

"Moody's" means Moody's Investors Service, Inc.

"Mortgage" means a mortgage substantially in the form of Exhibit E. ----

"MRDS" means Max Re Diversified Strategies, Ltd., a Bahamas company and --- a wholly owned Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Net Asset Value" means, in the case of any Alternative Investment, as
----of any date, the excess, if any, of the value of all assets of the applicable
hedge fund over all liabilities of the applicable hedge fund.

"Net Worth" means, for any Person, shareholders equity of such Person
----and its consolidated Subsidiaries calculated in accordance with GAAP.

"Non Alternative Investment Amount" means, on any date, an amount equal
-----to the sum of the Fair Market Value of each Non-Alternative Investment carried
in the applicable Custody Account times the applicable Advance Rate; provided,
----that, if there is no applicable Advance Rate, the Advance Rate is zero.

14

"Obligations" means all obligations and liabilities of the Borrower to

the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or any of the Lenders, howsoever created, arising or evidenced, whether direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, primary or secondary, joint or several, recourse or nonrecourse or now or hereafter existing or due or to become due, whether for Reimbursement Obligations, interest, fees, expenses, claims, indemnities or otherwise, in any case, however, under or in connection with this Agreement, or any other Credit Document.

"Ordinary Course Litigation" is defined in Section 4.2.

"Organization Documents" means, for any corporation, the certificate or

articles of incorporation, the bylaws, any certificate of determination or instrument relating to the rights of preferred shareholders of such corporation, any shareholder rights agreement, and all applicable resolutions of the board of directors (or any committee thereof) of such corporation.

"Other Taxes" means any present or future stamp or documentary taxes or

any other excise or property taxes, charges or similar levies which arise from any payment made hereunder or from the execution, delivery, enforcement or registration of, or otherwise with respect to, this Agreement or any other Credit Documents.

"Participants" is defined in Section 10.8(d).

"Person" means any natural person, corporation, partnership, firm,

trust, association, government, governmental agency or other entity, whether acting in an individual, fiduciary or other capacity.

"Plan" means any "employee pension benefit plan" or "employee welfare

benefit plan" as such terms are defined in ERISA, and as to which the Borrower, the Guarantor or any ERISA Affiliate has or may have any liability, including any liability by reason of having been a substantial employer within the meaning of section 4063 of ERISA for any time within the preceding five years or by reason of being deemed to be a contributing sponsor under section 4069 of ERISA.

"Pro Rata Share" means as to any Lender at any time, the percentage

equivalent (expressed as a decimal, rounded to the ninth decimal place) at such time of such Lender's Commitment divided by the combined Commitments of all Lenders.

"Purchase Money Debt" means and includes (a) Debt (other than the

Obligations) for the payment of all or any part of the purchase price of any fixed assets, (b) any Debt (other than the Obligations) incurred at the time of

or within ten days prior to or after the

15

acquisition of any fixed assets for the purpose of financing all or any part of the purchase price thereof, and (c) any renewals, extensions, or refinancings

thereof, but not any increases in the principal amounts thereof outstanding at such time, but excluding, for purposes of this definition, any such Debt constituting a Capitalized Lease.

"Purchase Money Lien" means a Lien upon fixed assets which secures

Purchase Money Debt, but only if such Lien shall at all times be confined solely to the fixed assets the purchase price of which was financed through the incurrence of the Purchase Money Debt secured by such Lien.

"Reimbursement Obligation" means the obligation of the Borrower under

Section 2.5 to reimburse the Fronting Bank and/or the Lenders for amounts paid

by the Fronting Bank in respect of each drawing under any of the Letters of Credit.

"Reinsurance Agreement" means any agreement, contract, treaty,

certificate or other arrangement whereby the Borrower agrees to assume from or reinsure another insurer or reinsurer all or part of the liability of such insurer or reinsurer under a policy or policies of insurance issued by such insurer or reinsurer.

"Required Lenders" means, at any time, Lenders then ha ving at least a

majority of the aggregate amount of the Commitments or, if the Commitments have been terminated, Lenders then holding at least a majority of the then aggregate outstanding Risk Participations.

"Requirement of Law" for any Person means the Organization Documents of

such Person, and any law, treaty, rule, ordinance or regulation or determination of an arbitrator or a court or other Governmental Authority, in each case applicable to or binding upon such Person or any of its property or to which such Person or any of its property is subject.

"Risk Participation" is defined in Section 2.4.

"SAP" means, as to the Borrower, the statutory accounting practices

prescribed or permitted by the Minister (or other similar authority) in the Borrower's domicile for the preparation of Annual Statements and other financial reports by insurance corporations of the same type as the Borrower.

"Security Agreement" means a security agreement substantially in the

form of Exhibit C, such form to include terms and provisions as determined by $\overline{}$

HVB as necessary or advisable in order to obtain the highest available credit rating for the Letters of Credit, including, without limitation, the right of the Administrative Agent to re- hypothecate all or any portion of the Collateral for a Letter of Credit to the benefit of the beneficiary of such Letter of Credit or a contractual structure such that the Security Agreement shall be

16

for the joint benefit of the Administrative Agent, on behalf of the Lenders, and each beneficiary of a Letter of Credit in proportion to their respective interests.

"S&P" means Standard & Poor's Ratings Services, a division of The

McGraw- Hill Companies, Inc.

"Shares" is defined in the Pledge Agreement.

"Subsidiary" means a corporation of which the indicated Person and/or

its other Subsidiaries, individually or in the aggregate, own, directly or indirectly, such number of outstanding shares as have at the time of any determination hereunder more than 50% of the ordinary voting power. Unless otherwise specified, "Subsidiary" shall mean a Subsidiary of the Borrower.

"Taxes" means any and all present or future taxes, levies, imposts,

deductions, charges or withholdings, and all liabilities with respect thereto, excluding, in the case of each Lender and the Administrative Agent, such taxes as are imposed on or measured by such Lender's or the Administrative Agent's net income by the jurisdiction (or any political subdivision thereof) under the laws of which such Lender or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, is organized or maintains a Lending Office.

Section 1.2 Other Interpretive Provisions.

- (a) The meanings of defined terms are equally applicable to the singular and plural forms of the defined terms.
- (b) The words "hereof", "herein", "hereunder" and similar words refer to this Agreement as a whole and not to any particular provision of this Agreement; and subsection, Section, Schedule and Exhibit references are to this Agreement unless otherwise specified.
- (c) (i) The term "documents" includes any and all instruments, documents, agreements, certificates, indentures, notices and other writings, however evidenced.
 - (ii) The term "including" is not limiting and means "including without limitation."
 - (iii) In the computation of periods of time from a specified date to a later specified date, the word "from" means "from and including"; the words "to" and "until" each mean "to but excluding", and the word "through" means "to and including."

17

(d) Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, (i) references to agreements (including this Agreement) and other contractual instruments shall be deemed to include all subsequent amendments and other modifications thereto, but only to the extent such amendments and other modifications are not prohibited by the terms of any Credit Document, and (ii) references to any

statute or regulation are to be construed as including all statutory and regulatory provisions consolidating, amending, replacing, supplementing or interpreting the statute or regulation.

- (e) The captions and headings of this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and shall not affect the interpretation of this Agreement.
- (f) This Agreement and other Credit Documents may use several different limitations, tests or measurements to regulate the same or similar matters. All such limitations, tests and measurements are cumulative and shall each be performed in accordance with their terms.
- (g) This Agreement and the other Credit Documents are the result of negotiations among and have been reviewed by counsel to the Administrative Agent, the Borrower and the other parties, and are the products of all parties. Accordingly, they shall not be construed against the Lenders or the Administrative Agent merely because of the Administrative Agent's or Lenders' involvement in their preparation.

Section 1.3 Accounting Principles. Unless otherwise defined or the

context otherwise requires, all financial and accounting terms used herein or in any of the Credit Documents or any certificate or other document made or delivered pursuant hereto shall be defined in accordance with GAAP or SAP, as the context may require. When used in this Agreement, the term "financial statements" shall include the notes and schedules thereto. In addition, when used herein, the terms "best knowledge of" or "to the best knowledge of" any Person shall mean matters within the actual knowledge of such Person (or an

Executive Officer of such Person) or which should have been known by such Person after reasonable inquiry.

ARTICLE II

AMOUNT AND TERMS OF COMMITMENT

Section 2.1 Letter of Credit Commitment. Upon and subject to the terms

and conditions hereof, the Fronting Bank hereby agrees to issue Letters of Credit at the request of and for the account of the Borrower from time to time before the Commitment Termination Date and, as more fully set forth in Section

2.4, each Lender hereby agrees to purchase a participation in each such Letter ---

of Credit, provided that the aggregate LC Obligations of any Lender shall not at ----

any time exceed the amount set forth opposite such Lender's name on Schedule 2.1

(such amount as the same may be adjusted under

18

Section 2.2, the "Commitment"); provided, further, that after giving effect to ------ any Credit Extension, the aggregate amount of LC Obligations outstanding shall

any Credit Extension, the aggregate amount of LC Obligations outstanding shall not exceed the lesser of (x) the combined Commitments and (y) the Borrowing

Base.

Section 2.2 Termination or Reduction of Commitments. The Borrower may,

upon not less than five Business Days' prior notice to the Administrative Agent, terminate the Commitments, or permanently reduce the Commitments by an aggregate minimum amount of \$5,000,000 or any multiple of \$500,000 in excess thereof; unless, after giving effect thereto and to any prepayments or cash

collateralization of LC Obligations to be made on the effective date thereof, the then-outstanding LC Obligations would exceed the amount of the combined Commitments then in effect. Once reduced in accordance with this Section, the Commitments may not be increased. Any reduction of the Commitments shall be applied to each Lender according to its Pro Rata Share.

Section 2.3 Letter of Credit Procedures. The Borrower shall give notice

to the Fronting Bank and the Administrative Agent of the proposed issuance of each Letter of Credit on a Business Day which is at least three Business Days prior to the proposed date of issuance of such Letter of Credit. Each such notice shall be accompanied by a Letter of Credit Application, duly executed by the Borrower and in all respects satisfactory to the Fronting Bank, together with such other documentation as the Fronting Bank may reasonably request in support thereof, it being understood that each Letter of Credit Application shall specify, among other things, the date on which the proposed Letter of Credit is to be issued, the amount of the Letter of Credit, the expiration date of such Letter of Credit (which shall not be later than five Business Days prior to the Final Maturity Date) and whether such Letter of Credit is to be transferable in whole or in part. Subject to the satisfaction of the conditions precedent set forth in Article VIII, the Fronting Bank shall issue such Letter

of Credit on the requested issuance date. Letters of Credit shall only be issued for the account of the Borrower, shall be denominated in US Dollars and such other currencies as may from time to time be agreed by the parties hereto, and shall be issued solely for the purposes described in Section 4.6. In the event

of a conflict between this Agreement and a Letter of Credit Application, the terms of this Agreement shall control.

Section 2.4 Risk Participations in Letters of Credit. Concurrently with

the issuance of each Letter of Credit and any amendment thereto, the Fronting Bank shall be deemed to have sold and transferred to each other Lender, and each other Lender shall be deemed irrevocably and unconditionally to have purchased and received from the Fronting Bank, without recourse or warranty, an undivided interest and participation (a "Risk Participation"), to the extent of such other

Lender's Pro Rata Share, in such Letter of Credit and the Borrower's Reimbursement Obligations with respect thereto. For the purposes of this Agreement, the unparticipated portion of each Letter of Credit shall be deemed to be the Fronting Bank's "Risk Participation" therein. The Fronting Bank hereby agrees, upon request of the Administrative Agent or any Lender, to deliver to the

19

Administrative Agent or such Lender a list of all outstanding Letters of Credit, together with such information related thereto as the Administrative Agent or such other Lender may reasonably request.

Section 2.5 Reimbursement Obligations. The Borrower hereby

unconditionally and irrevocably agrees to reimburse the Fronting Bank for each payment or disbursement (including any amounts deducted or withheld by the Fronting Bank on such payment or disbursement, to the extent such deduction or withholding is required by applicable law) made by the Fronting Bank under any Letter of Credit issued at its request honoring any demand for payment made by the beneficiary thereunder, in each case on the date that such payment or disbursement is made. Any amount not reimbursed on the date of such payment or distribution shall bear interest from and including the date of such payment or disbursement to but not including the date that the Fronting Bank is reimbursed by the Borrower therefor, payable on demand, at a rate per annum equal to the sum of (a) 0.5% per annum above the latest Federal Funds Rate and (b) 2.00%;

provided, however, that if any such unreimbursed amount shall remain outstanding

for more than seven days, the Fronting Bank, at its option, upon not less than two Business Days' notice to the Borrower, may change the interest rate applicable to such unreimbursed amount for each day during each Interest Period with respect to each unreimbursed amount to a rate per annum equal to the sum of the LIBO Rate plus 2.00%. The Fronting Bank shall notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent forthwith whenever any demand for payment is made under any Letter of Credit by the beneficiary thereunder; provided, however, that the

failure of the Fronting Bank to so notify the Borrower or the Administrative Agent shall not affect the rights of the Fronting Bank or the Lenders in any manner whatsoever.

Section 2.6 Limitation on the Fronting Bank's Obligations. In

determining whether to pay under any Letter of Credit, the Fronting Bank shall have no obligation to the Borrower or any Lender other than to confirm that any documents required to be delivered under such Letter of Credit have been delivered and substantially comply with the requirements of such Letter of Credit. Subject to the preceding sentence, any action taken or omitted to be taken by the Fronting Bank under or in connection with any Letter of Credit, if taken or omitted in the absence of gross negligence and willful misconduct, shall not impose upon the Fronting Bank any liability to the Borrower or any Lender and shall not reduce or impair the Borrower's reimbursement obligations set forth in Section 2.5 or the obligations of the Lenders pursuant to Section

2.7.

Section 2.7 Funding by Lenders to the Fronting Bank. If the Fronting

Bank makes any payment or disbursement under any Letter of Credit and the Borrower has not reimbursed the Fronting Bank in full for such payment or disbursement by 10:00 a.m. (New York City time) on the date of such payment or disbursement or if any reimbursement received by the Fronting Bank from the Borrower is or must be returned or rescinded upon or during any bankruptcy, insolvency or reorganization of the Borrower or otherwise, each Lender shall be obligated to pay to the Fronting Bank, in full

20

or partial payment of the purchase price of its participation in such Letter of Credit, its Pro Rata Share of such payment or disbursement (but no such payment shall diminish the obligations of the Borrower under Section 2.5), and the

Administrative Agent shall promptly notify each Lender thereof. Each Lender irrevocably and unconditionally agrees, severally and for itself alone, so to pay to the Administrative Agent in immediately available funds for the Fronting Bank's account the amount of such Lender's Pro Rata Share of such payment or disbursement. If and to the extent any Lender shall not have made such amount available to the Administrative Agent by 2:00 p.m. (New York City time) on the Business Day on which such Lender receives notice from the Administrative Agent of such payment or disbursement (it being understood that any such notice received after noon, New York City time, on any Business Day shall be deemed to have been received on the next following Business Day), such Lender agrees to pay interest on such amount to the Administrative Agent for the Fronting Bank's account forthwith on demand for each day from and including the date such amount was to have been delivered to the Administrative Agent to but excluding the date such amount is paid, at a rate per annum equal to (a) for the first three days

after demand, the Federal Funds Rate from time to time in effect and (b)

thereafter, 0.5% per annum above the latest Federal Funds Rate from time to time in effect. Any Lender's failure to make available to the Administrative Agent its Pro Rata Share of any such payment or disbursement shall not relieve any other Lender of its obligation hereunder to make available to the Administrative Agent such other Lender's Pro Rata Share of such payment, but no Lender shall be responsible for the failure of any other Lender to make available to the Administrative Agent such other Lender's Pro Rata Share of any such payment or disbursement.

Section 2.8 Warranty. The delivery of each Letter of Credit Application

pursuant to Section 2.3 and each request for amendment or extension of an

existing Letter of Credit shall automatically constitute a warranty by the Borrower to the Administrative Agent and each Lender to the effect that on the date of such requested Credit Extension that the conditions of Section 8.2 have

been satisfied.

Section 2.9 Obligations Absolute. The obligations of the Borrower under

this Agreement and any LC-Related Document to reimburse the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders for a drawing under a Letter of Credit and to repay any Obligations shall be unconditional and irrevocable, and shall be paid strictly in accordance with the terms of this Agreement and each such other LC-Related Document under all circumstances, including the following:

- (a) any lack of validity or enforceability of this Agreement or any LC-Related Document;
- (b) any change in the time, manner or place of payment of, or in any other term of, all or any of the obligations of the Borrower in respect of any Letter

of Credit or any other amendment or waiver of or any consent to departure from all or any of the LC-Related Documents;

- (c) the existence of any claim, set-off, defense or other right that the Borrower may have at any time against any beneficiary or any transferee of any Letter of Credit (or any Person for whom any such beneficiary or any such transferee may be acting), the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank, any Lender or any other Person, whether in connection with this Agreement, the transactions contemplated hereby or by the LC-Related Documents or any unrelated transaction;
- (d) any draft, demand, certificate or other document presented under any Letter of Credit proving to be forged, fraudulent, invalid or insufficient in any respect or any statement therein being untrue or inaccurate in any respect; or any loss or delay in the transmission or otherwise of any document required in order to make a drawing under any Letter of Credit;
- (e) any payment by the Fronting Bank under any Letter of Credit against presentation of a draft or certificate that does not strictly comply with the terms of such Letter of Credit; or any payment made by the Fronting Bank under any Letter of Credit to any Person purporting to be a trustee in bankruptcy, debtor- in-possession, assignee for the benefit of creditors, liquidator, receiver or other representative of or successor to any beneficiary or any transferee of any Letter of Credit, including any arising in connection with any insolvency proceeding;
- (f) any exchange, release or non-perfection of any Collateral, or any release or amendment or waiver of or consent to departure from any guarantee, for all or any of the obligations of the Borrower in respect of any Letter of Credit; or
- (g) any other circumstance or happening whatsoever, whether or not similar to any of the foregoing, including any other circumstance that might otherwise constitute a defense available to, or a discharge of, the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS.

Section 2.10 Mandatory Reduction/Cash Collateralization of Letters of

Credit.

(a) If on any day (i) the LC Obligations exceed the combined

Commitments on such day or (ii) the LC Obligations exceed the Borrowing Base on

such day, the Borrower shall immediately deposit, or cause MRDS to deposit, into the applicable Custody Account Eligible Investments or reduce the LC Obligations, or do a combination of the foregoing, in an amount sufficient to eliminate such excess. If, at any time, the

22

sum of the Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, of each Alternative Investment carried in the applicable Custody Account exceeds the Fair Market Value of the Shares at the time pledged pursuant to the Pledge Agreement, then, to the extent, if any, that it is necessary for Alternative Investments having a Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, equal to such excess to be taken into account in order to support the Borrowing Base required at such time pursuant to this Agreement, the Borrower shall promptly pledge such additional number of Shares pursuant to the Pledge Agreement as shall be necessary to eliminate such excess.

(b) On the Final Maturity Date or, if earlier, the date the Obligations are accelerated pursuant to Section 7.2, and until the final

expiration date of any Letter of Credit and thereafter so long as any Obligations are payable hereunder, the Borrower shall immediately cash collateralize such Letters of Credit with Cash and Cash Equivalents in an amount equal to 102% of the outstanding LC Obligations and such Collateral shall be placed in a special collateral account pursuant to arrangements satisfactory to the Administrative Agent (the "LC Collateral Account") at the Administrative

Agent's office in the name of the Borrower but under the sole dominion and control of the Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Fronting Bank and the Lenders and the Borrower shall have no interest therein except as set forth in Section 7.3. The Borrower hereby pledges, assigns and grants to the

Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Fronting Bank and the Lenders, a security interest in all of the Borrower's right, title and interest in and to the LC Collateral Account, all funds and Cash Equivalent Investments which may from time to time be on deposit in the LC Collateral Account to secure the prompt and complete payment and performance of the Obligations. The Administrative Agent may invest any funds on deposit from time to time in the LC Collateral Account in Cash Equivalents having a maturity not exceeding 30 days. Funds earned on such Cash Equivalents shall be deposited into the LC Collateral Account.

Section 2.11 Fees.

- (a) Reserved.
- (b) Non-Use Fees. The Borrower shall pay to the

Administrative Agent for the account of each Lender a non- use fee on the actual daily unused portion of such Lender's Commitment, computed on a quarterly basis in arrears on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter based upon the daily utilization for that quarter as calculated by the Administrative Agent, equal to 0.15% per annum. Such non-use fee shall accrue from the Effective Date to the Commitment Termination Date and shall be due and payable quarterly in arrears on the last Business Day of each March, June, September and December commencing on March 31, 2002 through the Commitment Termination Date, with the final payment to be made on the Commitment Termination Date. The non-use fees provided in this subsection shall accrue at all times after the above-mentioned

23

commencement date, including at any time during which one or more conditions in $Article\ VIII\ are\ not\ met.$

- (c) Letter of Credit Fees.
- The Borrower shall pay to the Administrative (i) Agent for the account of each Lender a per annum letter of credit fee of 0.40% of the average amount of Letters of Credit outstanding that are secured by Non Alternative Investments and a per annum letter of credit fee of 0.90% of the average amount Letters of Credit outstanding that are secured by Alternative Investments. Such letter of credit fee shall be computed on a quarterly basis in arrears on the last Business Day of each calendar quarter, and shall be due and payable quarterly in arrears on the last Business Day of each March, June, September and December commencing on March 31, 2002 through the Final Maturity Date with the final payment to be made on the Final Maturity Date. Such letter of credit fee shall be pro-rated for Letters of Credit outstanding that are secured by both Non Alternative Investments and Alternative Investments and for any period that is less than a full quarter, such letter of credit

fee shall be further pro-rated for the number of days in such period. $\,$

(ii) In addition, with respect to each Letter of Credit requested by the Borrower or any amendment or extension thereof, the Borrower agrees to pay to the Fronting Bank such fees and expenses as the Fronting Bank customarily requires in connection with the issuance, amendment, transfer, negotiation, processing and/or administration of letters of credit.

Section 2.12 Computation of Fees and Interest.

- (a) All computations of interests and fees shall be made on the basis of a 360-day year and actual days elapsed. Notwithstanding the foregoing, interest on Reimbursement Obligations calculated by reference to the Federal Funds Rate shall be computed on the basis of a 365/366-day year and actual days elapsed. Interest and fees shall accrue during each period during which interest or such fees are computed from the first day thereof to the last day thereof.
- (b) Each determination of an interest rate by the Administrative Agent shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower and the Lenders in the absence of manifest error.
- (c) Anything herein to the contrary notwithstanding, the obligations of the Borrower to any Lender hereunder shall be subject to the limitation that payments of interest shall not be required for any period for which interest is computed hereunder, to the extent (but only to the extent) that contracting for or receiving such payment by such

21

Lender would be contrary to the provisions of any law applicable to such Lender limiting the highest rate of interest that may be lawfully contracted for, charged or received by such Lender, and in such event the Borrower shall pay such Lender interest at the highest rate permitted by applicable law.

Section 2.13 Payments by the Borrower.

- without set-off, recoupment or counterclaim. Except as otherwise expressly provided herein, all payments by the Borrower shall be made to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Fronting Bank or the Lenders, as the case may be, at the Administrative Agent's Payment Office, and shall be made in Dollars and in immediately available funds, no later than 10:00 a.m. (New York time) on the date specified herein. The Administrative Agent will promptly distribute to the Fronting Bank or each Lender its Pro Rata Share (or other applicable share as expressly provided herein) of such payment in like funds as received. Any payment received by the Administrative Agent later than 10:00 a.m. (New York time) shall be deemed to have been received on the following Business Day and any applicable interest or fee shall continue to accrue.
- (b) Whenever any payment is due on a day other than a Business Day, such payment shall be made on the following Business Day, and such extension of time shall in such case be included in the computation of interest or fees, as the case may be.

Section 2.14 Sharing of Payments, Etc. If, other than as

expressly provided elsewhere herein, any Lender shall obtain on account of the LC Obligations any payment (whether voluntary, involuntary, through the exercise of any right of set-off, or otherwise) in excess of its Pro Rata Share, such Lender shall immediately (a) notify the Administrative Agent of such fact,

and (b) purchase from the other Lenders such participations in the LC

Obligations held by them as shall be necessary to cause such purchasing Lender to share the excess payment pro rata with each of them; provided, however, that

if all or any portion of such excess payment is thereafter recovered from the purchasing Lender, such purchase shall to that extent be rescinded and each other Lender shall repay to the purchasing Lender the purchase price paid therefor, together with an amount equal to such paying Lender's ratable share (according to the proportion of (i) the amount of such paying Lender's required

repayment to (ii) the total amount so recovered from the purchasing Lender) of

any interest or other amount paid or payable by the purchasing Lender in respect of the total amount so recovered. The Borrower agrees that any Lender so purchasing a participation from another Lender may, to the fullest extent permitted by law, exercise all its rights of payment (including the right of set-off, but subject to Section 10.10) with respect to such participation as

fully as if such Lender were the direct creditor of the Borrower in the amount of such participation. The Administrative Agent will keep records (which shall be conclusive and binding in the

25

absence of manifest error) of participations purchased under this Section and will in each case notify the Lenders following any such purchases or repayments.

Section 2.15 Commitment Termination Date Extension.

(a) The Borrower may, by notice to the Administrative Agent given not more than 60 days and not less than 45 days prior to the then scheduled Commitment Termination Date, request that the Lenders extend the Commitment Termination Date for 364 days after the then scheduled Commitment Termination Date and extend the Final Maturity Date for one year after the then scheduled Final Maturity Date. The Administrative Agent shall notify the Lenders of its receipt of any notice (the "Extension Request Date") given pursuant to

this Section 2.15(a) within two Business Days after the Administrative Agent's

receipt thereof. Each Lender (a "Consenting Lender") may, by irrevocable notice

to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent delivered to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent not later than 45 days after the Extension Request Date (the "Consent Period"), consent to such extension of the Commitment Termination

Date and the Final Maturity Date, which consent may be given or withheld by each Lender in its absolute and sole discretion. Subject to Section 2.15(c), any such

extensions shall take effect on and as of the then scheduled Commitment Termination Date.

- (b) Withdrawing Lenders. No extension pursuant to Section
- 2.15(a) shall be effective with respect to a Lender that either (i) by a notice
 ----(a "Withdrawal Notice") delivered to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent,

declines to consent to such extension or (ii) has failed to respond to the

Borrower and the Administrative Agent within the Consent Period (each such Lender giving a Withdrawal Notice or failing to respond in a timely manner being "Withdrawing Lender").

(c) Replacement of Withdrawing Lender. The Borrower shall

have the right during the 60 day period following the end of the Consent Period to replace the Withdrawing Lender with an existing Lender or a new Lender who consents to the extension of the Commitment Termination Date (a "Replacement

Lender"). In the event the Borrower has not replaced the Withdrawing Lender

within said 60 day period, the Borrower may request the Consenting Lenders to reduce the Commitments by the amount of the Withdrawing Lender's Commitment and extend the Commitment Termination Date and the Final Maturity Date which consent may be given or withheld by each Consenting Lender in its sole discretion. In the event all of the Consenting Lenders agree to such reduction and extension then, subject to compliance with Section 2.2, on and as of the

then scheduled Commitment Termination Date (x) the Commitment shall be reduced

by an amount equal to the Commitment of the unreplaced Withdrawing Lender, (y)

such Withdrawing Lender shall cease to be a Lender under this Agreement and (z)

the Commitment Termination Date and the Final Maturity Date shall be extended. In the event the Withdrawing Lender has not been replaced or all of the Consenting Lenders

26

have not consented to reduction of the Commitment pursuant to this Section
----2.15(c), the Commitment Termination Date and the Final Maturity Date shall not
----be extended.

(d) Assignment by Withdrawing Lender. A Withdrawing Lender

shall be obliged, at the request of the Borrower and subject to the Withdrawing Lender receiving payment in full of all amounts owing to it under this Agreement concurrently with the effectiveness of an assignment, to assign, without recour se or warranty and by an Assignment and Acceptance, all of its rights and obligations hereunder to any Replacement Lender nominated by the Borrower and willing to accept such assignment; provided that such assignee

satisfies all the requirements of this Agreement and such assignment is consented to by the Administrative Agent, which consent shall not be withheld or delayed unreasonably.

(e) Scheduled Commitment Termination Date. If the scheduled

Commitment Termination Date and the Final Maturity Date shall have been extended in respect of Consenting Lenders and any Replacement Lender in accordance with Section $2.15\,(a)$, all references herein to the "Commitment Termination Date" and

the "Final Maturity Date', shall refer to the Commitment Termination Date or the Final Maturity Date as so extended.

Section 2.16 Letter of Credit Terms; Applicability of ISP98 or

UCP. Each Letter of Credit shall be in the form, and contain such terms, as may

be required under the applicable rules and regulations for the beneficiary thereof to obtain financial statement credit. Unless otherwise agreed by the Fronting Bank and the Borrower, each Letter of Credit shall be governed by either the "International Standby Practices 1998" or the "Uniform Customs and Practice for Commercial Documentary Credits" (International Chamber of Commerce Publication No. 500).

ARTICLE III

Section 3.1 Taxes.

- (a) Any and all payments by the Borrower to the Fronting Bank, each Lender or the Administrative Agent under this Agreement and any other Credit Document shall be made free and clear of, and without deduction or withholding for, any Taxes except as required by law. In addition, the Borrower shall pay all Other Taxes.
- (b) The Borrower agrees to indemnify and hold harmless the Fronting Bank, each Lender and the Administrative Agent for the full amount of Taxes and Other Taxes (including any Taxes and Other Taxes imposed by any jurisdiction on amounts payable under this Section) paid by the Fronting Bank, such Lender or the Administrative Agent

27

and any liability (including penalties, interest, additions to tax and Attorney Costs and other expenses) arising therefrom or with respect thereto, whether or not such Taxes or Other Taxes were correctly or legally asserted. Payment under this indemnification shall be made within 30 days after the date the Fronting Bank, such Lender or the Administrative Agent makes written demand therefor.

- (c) If the Borrower shall be required by law to deduct or withhold any Taxes or Other Taxes from or in respect of any sum payable hereunder to the Fronting Bank, any Lender or the Administrative Agent, then:
 - (i) the sum payable shall be increased as necessary so that after making all required deductions and withholdings (including deductions and withholdings applicable to additional sums payable under this Section) the Fronting Bank, such Lender or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, receives an amount equal to the sum it would have received had no such deductions or withholdings been made;
 - (ii) the Borrower shall make such deductions or withholdings;
 - (iii) the Borrower shall pay the full amount deducted or withheld to the relevant taxing authority or other authority in accordance with applicable law; and
 - (iv) the Borrower shall also pay, without duplication, to the Fronting Bank, such Lender or the Administrative Agent, as the case may be, all additional amounts which the respective Person specifies as reasonably necessary to preserve the after-tax yield such Person would have received if such Taxes or Other Taxes had not been imposed.
- (d) Within 30 days after the date of any payment by the Borrower of Taxes or Other Taxes, the Borrower shall furnish the Administrative Agent the original or a certified copy of a receipt evidencing payment thereof, or other evidence of payment satisfactory to the Administrative Agent.
- (e) If the Borrower is required to pay additional amounts to the Fronting Bank, any Lender or the Administrative Agent pursuant to Section ${\sf S}$
- 3.1(c), then such Person shall use reasonable efforts (consistent with legal

and regulatory restrictions) to change the jurisdiction of its Lending Office so as to eliminate any such additional payment by the Borrower which may thereafter accrue, if such change in the judgment of such Person is not otherwise disadvantageous to such Person or inconsistent with such Person's internal policies.

(f) If the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or any Lender receives a refund in respect of Taxes or Other Taxes paid by the Borrower pursuant to this Section 3.1, which in the good faith judgment of such

Person is allocable to such payment, it shall

28

promptly pay such refund to the Borrower, net of all out-of-pocket expenses (including taxes) of such Person incurred in obtaining such refund, provided,

however, that the Borrower agrees to promptly return such refund to the $\overline{}$

applicable Person if it receives notice from such Person that such Person is required to repay such refund. Nothing contained herein shall require the Administrative Agent or any Lender to make its tax returns (or any other information relating to its taxes which it deems confidential) available to the Borrower.

Section 3.2 Illegality.

- (a) If the Fronting Bank or any Lender determines that the introduction of any Requirement of Law, or any change in any Requirement of Law, or in the interpretation or administration of any Requirement of Law, in each case after the date hereof, has made it unlawful, or that any central bank or other Governmental Authority has asserted that it is unlawful, for the Fronting Bank or any Lender or its applicable Lending Office to make or participate in any Credit Extensions, then, on notice thereof by the Fronting Bank or such Lender to the Borrower through the Administrative Agent, the obligation of the Fronting Bank and all Lenders to make or participate in Credit Extensions shall be suspended until Fronting Bank or such Lender notifies the Administrative Agent and the Borrower that the circumstances giving rise to such determination no longer exist.
- (b) Before giving any notice to the Administrative Agent under this Section, the Fronting Bank or the affected Lender shall designate a different Lending Office with respect to its Credit Extensions if such designation will avoid the need for giving such notice or making such demand and will not, in the sole judgment of such Person, be illegal or otherwise disadvantageous to the Lender or inconsistent with such Person's internal policies.

Section 3.3 Increased Costs and Reduction of Return.

(a) If the Fronting Bank or any Lender determines that, due to either (i) the introduction of or any change in or in the interpretation of $\frac{1}{2}$

any law or regulation, in each case after the date hereof, or (ii) the

compliance by the Fronting Bank or that Lender with any guideline or request from any central bank or other Governmental Authority (whether or not having the force of law) after the date hereof, there shall be any increase in the cost to the Fronting Bank or such Lender of agreeing to make or making, funding or maintaining any Credit Extensions, then the Borrower shall be liable for, and shall from time to time, upon demand (with a copy of such demand to be sent to the Administrative Agent), pay to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Fronting Bank or such Lender, additional amounts as are sufficient to compensate the Fronting Bank or such Lender for such increased costs; provided

that, to the extent such increased costs are not specifically related to the Obligations, the Fronting Bank or such Lender is charging such amounts to its customers on a non-discriminatory basis, provided, further, that the

Borrower shall not be obligated to pay any additional amounts which were incurred by the Fronting Bank or such Lender more than 90 days prior to the date of such request.

(b) If the Fronting Bank or any Lender shall have determined that (i) the introduction of any Capital Adequacy Regulation, (ii) any change in

any Capital Adequacy Regulation, (iii) any change in the interpretation or

administration of any Capital Adequacy Regulation by any central bank or other Governmental Authority charged with the interpretation or administration thereof, or (iv) compliance by the Fronting Bank or such Lender (or its Lending

Office) or any corporation controlling the Fronting Bank or such Lender with any Capital Adequacy Regulation, in each case after the date hereof, affects or would affect the amount of capital required or expected to be maintained by the Fronting Bank or such Lender or any corporation controlling the Fronting Bank or such Lender's or such Lender and (taking into consideration the Fronting Bank or such Lender's or such corporation's policies with respect to capital adequacy and the Fronting Bank or such Lender's desired return on capital) determines that the amount of such capital is increased or its rate of return is decreased as a consequence of its Commitment, Credit Extensions, or obligations under this Agreement, then, upon demand of the Fronting Bank or such Lender to the Borrower through the Administrative Agent, the Borrower shall pay to the Fronting Bank or such Lender, additional amounts sufficient to compensate the Fronting Bank or such Lender for such increase; provided that to the extent such increased costs are not

specifically related to the Obligations, the Fronting Bank or such Lender is charging such amounts to its customers on a non-discriminatory basis, provided,

further, that the Borrower shall not be obligated to pay any additional amounts -----

which were incurred by the Fronting Bank or such Lender more than 90 days prior to the date of such request.

Section 3.4 Certificates of Lenders. Any Person claiming

reimbursement or compensation under this Article III shall deliver to the

Borrower (with a copy to the Administrative Agent) a certificate setting forth in reasonable detail the amount payable to such Person hereunder and such certificate shall be conclusive and binding on the Borrower in the absence of manifest error.

Borrower from the Fronting Bank or any Lender (an "Affected Lender") of a claim

for compensation under Section 3.1, 3.2 or 3.3 the Borrower may: (a) request

the Affected Lender to use its reasonable efforts to obtain a replacement bank or financial institution satisfactory to the Borrower to acquire and assume all or a ratable part of all of such Affected Lender's Credit Extensions and Commitment (a "Substitute Lender"); (b) request one more of the other Lenders

to acquire and, assume all or part of such Affected Lender's Credit Extensions and Commitment; or (c) designate a Substitute Lender. Any such designation of a

Substitute Lender under clause (a) or (b) shall be subject to the prior written

consent of the Administrative Agent (which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld).

Section 3.6 Break Funding Payments. In the event of the payment

of any unreimbursed amount referred to in Section 2.5 that is subject to a per annum interest rate equal to the sum of the LIBO Rate plus 2.00% on a date other than the last day of an Interest Period therefor (including without limitation as a result of an Event of Default), the Borrower shall compensate each Lender for the loss, cost and expense attributable to such event, which shall be the amount, as reasonably determined by such Lender, equal to the excess, if any, of (i) the LIBO Rate for the balance of such Interest Period

over (ii) the amount of interest that such Lender would earn on such principal

amount for the balance of such Interest Period if such Lender were to invest such principal amount for such period at the interest rate that would be bid by such Lender (or an Affiliate of such Lender) for Dollar deposits from other banks in the Eurodollar market at the commencement of such period. A certificate of such Lender setting forth any amount or amounts that such Lender is entitled to receive pursuant to this Section 3.6 shall be delivered to the Borrower and shall be conclusive absent manifest error. The Borrower shall pay the Administrative Agent, for the account of the applicable Lender, the amount shown as due on any such certificate within 10 days after receipt thereof.

Section 3.7 Survival. The agreements and obligations of the
----Borrower in this Article III shall survive the payment of all other Obligations.

ARTICLE IV

REPRESENTATIONS AND WARRANTIES

To induce the Lenders to enter into this Agreement and to make Credit Extensions hereunder, the Borrower represents and warrants to each Lender that:

Section 4.1 Due Organization, Authorization, etc. Each of the

Borrower, its Subsidiaries and the Guarantor (a) is a company duly organized,

validly existing and in good standing under the laws of its jurisdiction of incorporation, (b) is duly qualified to do business and in good standing in

each jurisdiction where, because of the nature of its activities or properties, such qualification is required except where the failure to qualify would not have a Material Adverse Effect, which jurisdictions are set forth with respect to the Borrower, each of its Subsidiaries and the Guarantor on Schedule 4.1 as

revised from time to time by the Borrower pursuant to Section 5.1(m), (c) has

the requisite company power and authority and the right to own and operate its properties, to lease the property it operates under lease, and to conduct its business as now and proposed to be conducted, and (d) has obtained all material

licenses, permits, consents or approvals from or by, and has made all filings with, and given all notices to, all Governmental Authorities having jurisdiction, to the extent required for such ownership, operation and conduct (including, without limitation, the consummation of the transactions contemplated by this Agreement) as to each of the foregoing, except where the failure to do so would not have a Material Adverse Effect. The execution, delivery and

performance by each of the Borrower, the Guarantor and MRDS of this Agreement and each of the Credit Document and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby are within its corporate powers and have been duly authorized by all necessary corporate action (including, without limitation, shareholder approval, if required). The Borrower has received all other material consents and approvals (if any shall be required) necessary for such execution, delivery and performance, and such execution, delivery and performance do not and will not contravene or conflict with, or create a Lien (other than pursuant to the Credit Documents) or right of termination or acceleration under, any Requirement of Law or Contractual Obligation binding upon the Borrower. This Agreement and each of the Credit Documents is (or when executed and delivered will be) the legal, valid, and binding obligation of the Borrower, the Guarantor and MRDS enforceable against the Borrower, the Guarantor and MRDS, as the case may be, in accordance with its respective terms subject to bankruptcy, insolvency, fraudulent transfer, reorganization, moratorium and similar laws of general applicability relating to or affecting creditors' rights and general equity principles.

Section 4.2 Litigation and Contingent Liabilities. (a) Except as

set forth (including estimates of the dollar amounts involved) in Schedule 4.2

hereto and (b) except for claims which are covered by Insurance Policies,

coverage for which has not been denied in writing, or which relate to Reinsurance Agreements issued by the Borrower or its Subsidiaries or to which it is a party entered into by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries in the ordinary course of business (referred to herein as "Ordinary Course

Litigation"), no claim, litigation (including, without limitation, derivative -----

actions), arbitration, governmental investigation or proceeding or inquiry is pending or, to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened against the Borrower or its Subsidiaries (i) which would, if adversely determined, have a Material

Adverse Effect or (ii) which relates to any of the transactions contemplated

hereby. Other than any liability incident to such claims, litigation or proceedings, neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries has any material Contingent Liabilities.

Section 4.3 Employee Benefit Plans. Neither the Borrower nor the - Guarantor (nor any ERISA Affiliate) has any Plans.

Section 4.4 Regulated Entities. The Borrower is not an

"investment company" or a company "controlled by an investment company," for the purpose of the Investment Company Act of 1940, as amended. The Borrower is not subject to regulation under the Public Utility Holding Act of 1935, the Federal Power Act, the Interstate Commerce Act, any public utilities code, or any other Requirement of Law limiting its ability to incur Debt.

Section 4.5 Regulations U and X. The Borrower is not engaged $____$

principally, or as one of its important activities, in the business of extending credit for the purpose of purchasing or carrying Margin Stock. None of the Borrower, any Affiliate or any Person

32

acting on its behalf has taken or will take action to cause the execution, delivery or performance of this Agreement, the making or existence of the Credit Extensions or the use of proceeds of the Credit Extensions to violate Regulations U or X of the FRB.

Section 4.6 Proceeds. Letters of Credit issued hereunder will be

used solely to secure the Borrower's obligations under Reinsurance Agreements.

Section 4.7 Business Locations. Schedule 4.7 as revised from

time to time by the Borrower pursuant to Section 5.1(m) lists each of the

locations where the Borrower and its Subsidiaries maintain an office, a place of business.

Section 4.8 Accuracy of Information. All factual written

information furnished heretofore or contemporaneously herewith by or on behalf of the Borrower to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders for purposes of or in connection with this Agreement or any of the transactions contemplated hereby, as supplemented to the date hereof, is and all other such factual written information hereafter furnished by or on behalf of the Borrower to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders will be, true and accurate in every material respect on the date as of which such information is dated or certified and not incomplete by omitting to state any material fact necessary to make such information not misleading under the circumstances in which given.

Section 4.9 Subsidiaries. The Borrower has no Subsidiaries other ------ than those specified in Schedule 4.9.

Section 4.10 Insurance Licenses. Schedule 4.10 as revised from

time to time by the Borrower pursuant to Section $5.1(\mathrm{m})$ lists all of the

jurisdictions in which the Borrower and its Subsidiaries hold licenses (including, without limitation, licenses or certificates of authority from applicable insurance departments), permits or authorizations to transact insurance and reinsurance business (collectively, the "Licenses"). Except as

set forth on Schedule 4.10, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, no such

License is the subject of a proceeding for suspension or revocation or any similar proceedings, there is no sustainable basis for such a suspension or revocation, and no such suspension or revocation is threatened by any insurance department. Schedule 4.10 as revised from time to time by the Borrower pursuant

to Section $5.1(\mathrm{m})$ indicates the line or lines of insurance which the Borrower

and its Subsidiaries are permitted to be engaged in with respect to each License therein listed. Neither the Borrower nor any of its Subsidiaries transacts any insurance business, directly or indirectly, in any jurisdiction other than those enumerated on Schedule 4.10 as revised from time to time by

the Borrower pursuant to Section $5.1(\mathrm{m})$ hereto, where such business requires

that the Borrower or any of its subsidiaries obtain any license, permit, governmental approval, consent or other authorization.

33

Section 4.11 Taxes. The Borrower and its Subsidiaries have filed

by the required filing date all tax returns that are required to be filed by it, and has paid, or provided adequate reserves for the payment of, all material taxes, including, without limitation, all payroll taxes and federal and state withholding taxes, and all assessments payable by it that have become due, other than those that are not yet delinquent and those that are being contested in good faith by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which reserves have been established, and are being maintained, in accordance with GAAP if and so long as such contest, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be

expected to have a Material Adverse Effect. On the Effective Date there is no ongoing audit by a taxing authority or, to the Borrower's knowledge, other governmental investigation of the tax liability of the Borrower and there is no unresolved claim by a taxing authority concerning the Borrower's tax liability, for any period for which returns have been filed or were due. As used in this Section 4.11, the term "taxes" includes all taxes of any nature whatsoever and

however denominated, including, without limitation, excise, import, governmental fees, duties and all other charges, as well as additions to tax, penalties and interest thereon, imposed by any government or instrumentality, whether federal, state, local, foreign or other.

Section 4.12 Securities Laws. Neither the Borrower nor any

Affiliate, nor to the Borrower's knowledge anyone acting on behalf of any such Person, has directly or indirectly offered any interest in the Credit Extensions or any other Obligation for sale to, or solicited any offer to acquire any such interest from, or has sold any such interest to any Person that would cause the issuance or sale of the Credit Extensions to be required to be registered under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended.

Section 4.13 Compliance with Laws. Neither the Borrower nor any

of its Subsidiaries is in violation of any law, ordinance, rule, regulation, order, policy, guideline or other requirement of any Governmental Authority, where the effect of such violation could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, no such violation has been alleged and the Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries (i)

has filed in a timely manner all reports, documents and other materials required to be filed by it with any Governmental Authority, if such failure to so file could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect; and the information contained in each of such filings is true, correct and complete in all material respects and (ii) has retained all records and documents required

to be retained by it pursuant to any law, ordinance, rule, regulation, order, policy, guideline or other requirement of any Governmental Authority, if the failure to so retain such records and documents could reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 4.14 Financial Condition. The Borrower has furnished to

the Administrative Agent and each Lender the audited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as at December 31, 2000, with the opinion thereon of KPMG Peat Marwick. All financial projections and related materials and

34

documents furnished to the Lenders pursuant to this Agreement are based upon facts and assumptions that the Borrower believed to be reasonable in light of current and foreseeable business conditions on the date hereof, it being understood the projections are subject to significant uncertainties and contingencies, many of which are beyond the Borrower's control, and the assumptions and qualifications stated therein and that no assurance can be given that the projections will be realized.

Section 4.15 Insurance Act. The Borrower has not received any

direction or other notification by the Minister pursuant to Section 32 of Insurance Act, 1978 of Bermuda.

Section 4.16 First Priority Security Interest. The

Administrative Agent, for the benefit of the Lenders, has a first priority perfected security interest in the Collateral pledged by the Borrower pursuant to the Security Agreement, the Mortgage, and the Pledge Agreement following

its Subsidiaries is entering into the arrangements contemplated hereby and by the other Credit Documents, or intends to make any transfer or incur any obligations hereunder or thereunder, with actual intent to hinder, delay or defraud either present or future creditors. On and as of the Effective Date, on a pro forma basis after giving effect to the transactions contemplated hereby and by the other Credit Documents to occur on or in connection with the Effective Date, (w) no final judgments against the Borrower or any relevant Subsidiaries arising out of any pending or threatened litigation will be rendered at a time when, or in an amount such that, the Borrower or such Subsidiary will be unable to satisfy such judgments promptly in accordance with their terms (taking into account the maximum reasonable amount of such judgments in any such actions and the earliest reasonable time at which such judgments might be rendered); the cash available to the Borrower and each relevant Subsidiary, after taking into account all other anticipated uses of the cash of the Borrower and such Subsidiary, is anticipated to be sufficient to pay all such judgments promptly in accordance with their terms; (x) the sum of the present fair salable value of the assets of the Borrower and each relevant Subsidiary will exceed the probable liability of the Borrower and such Subsidiary on their debts; (y) none of the Borrower or any of its relevant Subsidiaries intends to, or believes that it will, incur debts beyond its ability to pay such debts as such debts mature (taking into account the timing and amounts of cash to be received by the Borrower or such Subsidiary from any source, and of amounts to be payable on or in respect of debts of the Borrower or such Subsidiary and the amounts referred to in clause (w)); the cash available to the Borrower and each relevant Subsidiary, after taking into account all other anticipated uses of the cash, is anticipated to be sufficient to pay all such amounts on or in respect of debts of the Borrower and such Subsidiary, when such amounts are required to be paid; and (z) the Borrower and each relevant Subsidiary will have sufficient capital with which to conduct its present and proposed business and the property of the Borrower or such Subsidiary

35

does not constitute unreasonably small capital with which to conduct its present or proposed business. For purposes of this Section 4.17 "debt" means any liability on a claim, and "claim" means (i) right of payment whether or not such a right is reduced to judgment, liquidated, unliquidated, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, legal, equitable, secured, or unsecured; or (ii) right to an equitable remedy for breach of performance if such breach gives rise to a payment, whether or not such right to an equitable remedy is reduced to judgment, fixed, contingent, matured, unmatured, disputed, undisputed, secured, or unsecured. On the date of each issuance and renewal of a Letter of Credit (and after giving effect to all Letters of Credit as of such date) and the date of collateralization of a Letter of Credit, the representations set forth in this Section 4.17 shall be true and correct with respect to the Borrower and each Subsidiary which is a quarantor with respect to any or all of such Letters of Credit. With respect to clauses (x) and (z), with respect to the Subsidiaries of the Borrower, such representations and warranties are made to the best of the knowledge of the Borrower except that such representations and warranties are made without qualification to the extent that the untruth or inaccuracies of any such representation or warranty could reasonably be anticipated to result in a Materially Adverse Effect.

ARTICLE V

AFFIRMATIVE COVENANTS

Until the LC Obligations and all other Obligations are paid in full, and until the Final Maturity Date, the Borrower agrees that, unless at any time the Required Lenders shall otherwise expressly consent in writing, it will:

or cause to be furnished to the Administrative Agent and the Lenders:

(a) GAAP Financial Statements:

(i) Within 45 days after the close of each of the first three Fiscal Quarters of each Fiscal Year of the Borrower, a copy of the unaudited consolidated balance sheets of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries, as of the close of such quarter and the related statements of income and cash flows for that portion of the Fiscal Year ending as of the close of such Fiscal Quarter, all prepared in accordance with GAAP (subject to normal year-end adjustments and except that footnote and schedule disclosure may be abbreviated) and accompanied by the certification of an Executive Officer of the Borrower that all such financial statements are complete and correct and present fairly in accordance with GAAP (subject to normal year-end adjustments) the consolidated results of operations and cash flows of the Borrower as at the end of such Fiscal Quarter and for the period then ended.

36

- (ii) Within 90 days after the close of each Fiscal Year, a copy of the annual audited consolidated financial statements of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries consisting of balance sheets and statements of income and retained earnings and cash flows, setting forth in comparative form in each case the figures for the previous Fiscal Year, which financial statements shall be prepared in accordance with GAAP, certified without material qualification by KPMG Peat Marwick or any other firm of independent certified public accountants of recognized national standing selected by the Borrower and reasonably acceptable to the Required Lenders that all such financial statements are complete and correct and present fairly in accordance with GAAP the financial position and the results of operations and cash flows of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries as at the end of such year and for the period then ended.
 - (b) Tax Returns. If requested by the Administrative Agent,

copies of all federal, state, local and foreign tax returns and reports in respect of income, franchise or other taxes on or measured by income (excluding sales, use or like taxes) filed by the Borrower and its Subsidiaries.

(c) SAP Financial Statements. Within five days after the

date filed with the Minister for each of its Fiscal Years, but in any event within 120 days after the end of each Fiscal Year of the Borrower a copy of the Annual Statement of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for such Fiscal Year prepared in accordance with SAP and accompanied by the certification of an Executive Officer of the Borrower that such financial statement is complete and correct and presents fairly in accordance with SAP the financial position of the Borrower and its Subsidiaries for the period then ended.

(d) Monthly Report and Borrowing Base Certificate. As soon

as available, but in any event within 10 days after the end of each calendar month of each Fiscal Year, (i) a report listing each of the Borrower's Eligible

Investments, (ii) a Borrowing Base Certificate executed by an Executive

Officer, and (iii) a report listing each of MRDS' Investments by type and

amount as determined by MRDS. For purposes of such report and of completing the Borrowing Base Certificate, each Eligible Investment shall be valued based on its Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, as at the last Business Day of the calendar month for which such report or Borrowing Base Certificate is being delivered.

March 31 of each year, commencing with the year 2002, a three-year projection

of the Borrower's results covering the then-current Fiscal Year and each of the next two Fiscal Years.

Reports to Shareholders. Promptly upon the filing or making thereof copies of (i) all financial statements and reports that the Borrower sends to its shareholders or its other holders of Debt; (ii) copies of all financial statements and

37

regular, periodic or special reports that the Borrower may make to, or file with, any Government Authority.

Additional Borrowing Base Certificates. Promptly but in

Projections. As soon as available, but not later than

any event within three days following any request therefor, a Borrowing Base Certificate for any given Business Day executed by an Executive Officer of the Borrower, as the Administrative Agent may request.

> Notice of Default, etc. Immediately after an Executive _____

Officer of the Borrower knows or has reason to know of the existence of any Default, or any development or other information which would have a Material Adverse Effect, telephonic or telegraphic notice specifying the nature of such Default or development or information, including the anticipated effect thereof, which notice shall be promptly confirmed in writing within two Business Days.

Other Information. The following certificates and other (i)

information related to the Borrower:

Within five Business Days of receipt, a copy of any financial examination reports by a Governmental Authority with respect to the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries relating to the insurance business of the Borrower (when, and if, prepared); provided, the Borrower shall only be required to

deliver any interim report hereunder at such time as Borrower has knowledge that a final report will not be issued and delivered to the Administrative Agent within 90 days of any such interim report.

- Copies of all filings (other than nonmaterial filings) with Governmental Authorities by the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries not later than five Business Days after such filings are made, including, without limitation, filings which seek approval of Governmental Authorities with respect to transactions between the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries and its Affiliates.
- Within five Business Days of such notice, notice (iii) of proposed or actual suspension, termination or revocation of any material License of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries by any Governmental Authority or of receipt of notice from any Governmental Authority notifying the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries of a hearing relating to suc h a suspension, termination or revocation, including any request by a Governmental Authority which commits the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries to take, or refrain from taking, any action or which otherwise materially and adversely affects the authority

38

- (iv) Within five Business Days of such notice, notice of any pending or threatened investigation or regulatory proceeding (other than routine periodic investigations or reviews) by any Governmental Authority concerning the business, practices or operations of the Borrower or any of its Subsidiaries.
- (v) Promptly, notice of any actual or, to the best of the Borrower's knowledge, proposed material changes in the Insurance Code governing the investment or dividend practices of the Borrower.
- (vi) Promptly, such additional financial and other information as the Administrative Agent may from time to time reasonably request.
- (j) Compliance Certificates. Concurrently with the delivery

 to the Administrative Agent of the GAAP financial statements under Sections

 5.1(a) (i) and 5.1(a) (ii), for each Fiscal Quarter and Fiscal Year of the

 Borrower, and at any other time no later than ten Business Days following a written request of the Administrative Agent, a duly completed Compliance

 Certificate, signed by the chief financial officer, treasurer or controller of

the Borrower.

litigation, arbitration proceeding or governmental proceeding which could, if adversely determined, be reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect and which is not Ordinary Course Litigation, (ii) the commencement of any

which could be reasonably expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

- (1) Insurance Reports. Within five Business Days of receipt
 ----of such notice by the Borrower, written notice of any cancellation or material adverse change in any material Insurance Policy carried by the Borrower.
- $(n) \qquad \text{Other Information. From time to time such other} \\ ------ \\ \text{information concerning the Borrower as the Administrative Agent or any Lender} \\ \text{through the Administrative Agent may reasonably request.}$

Section 5.2 Corporate Existence; Foreign Qualification. Do

and cause to be done at all times all things necessary to (a) maintain and

preserve the corporate existence of the

39

Borrower and each of its Subsidiaries, (b) be, and ensure that the Borrower and

each of its Subsidiaries is, duly qualified to do business and be in good standing as a foreign corporation in each jurisdiction where the nature of its business makes such qualification necessary unless the failure to be so qualified would not have a Material Adverse Effect, and (c) do or cause to be

done all things necessary to preserve and keep in full force and effect the Borrower's corporate existence.

Section 5.3 Books, Records and Inspections. (a) Maintain, and

cause its Subsidiaries to maintain, materially complete and accurate books and records in accordance with GAAP and SAP, (b) permit access at reasonable times

by the Administrative Agent to its books and records, (c) permit the

Administrative Agent or its designated representative to inspect at reasonable times its properties and operations, and (d) permit the Administrative Agent

to discuss its business, operations and financial condition with its officers and its independent accountants.

Section 5.4 Insurance. Maintain, and cause its Subsidiaries to

maintain, Insurance Policies to such extent and against such hazards and liabilities as is required by law or customarily maintained by prudent companies similarly situated.

Section 5.5 Taxes and Liabilities. Pay, and cause each

Subsidiary to pay, when due all material taxes, assessments and other material liabilities except as contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings with respect to which reserves have been established, and are being maintained, in accordance with GAAP if and so long as such contest, in the aggregate, could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 5.6 Compliance with Laws. Comply, and cause each

Subsidiary to comply, (a) with all federal and local laws, rules and

regulations related to its businesses (including, without limitation, the establishment of all insurance reserves required to be established under SAP and applicable laws restricting the investments of the Borrower), and (b) with

all Contractual obligations binding upon it, except where failure to so comply would not in the aggregate have a Material Adverse Effect on the Borrower.

Section 5.7 Maintenance of Permits. Maintain, and cause each

Subsidiary to maintain, all permits, licenses and consents as may be required for the conduct of its business by any federal or local government agency or instrumentality except where failure to maintain the same could not reasonably be expected to have a Material Adverse Effect.

Section 5.8 Conduct of Business. Engage, and cause each

Subsidiary to engage, primarily in the same business or businesses described in the Form S-1 filed by the Guarantor with the Securities and Exchange Commission on May 31, 2001.

Section 5.9 Use of Letters of Credit. Request letters of credit

only to support its obligations under Reinsurance Agreements.

Section 5.10 Further Assurances. Promptly upon the request of

the Administrative Agent, execute, acknowledge, deliver and record and do any and all such further acts and deeds as the Administrative Agent may reasonably request from time to time in order to insure that the obligations of the Borrower hereunder are secured by a first priority perfected interest in the assets of the Borrower stated to be pledged pursuant to the Security Agreement and to perfect and maintain the validity, effectiveness and priority of the Security Agreement and the Liens intended to be created thereby.

Section 5.11 Ratings. Maintain a credit rating at or above A- by

any one of S&P, Moody's or any other nationally recognized statistical rating agency.

ARTICLE VI

NEGATIVE COVENANTS

Until the LC Obligations and all other Obligations are paid in full and until the Final Maturity Date, the Borrower agrees that, unless at any time the Required Lenders shall otherwise expressly consent in writing, it will:

Section 6.1 Net Worth. Not permit its Net Worth to be less than \$------ \$400,000,000.

Section 6.2 Debt. Not, and not permit any Subsidiary to, incur

any Debt other than (a) Debt under this Agreement; (b) Purchase Money Debt,

provided the aggregate principal amount outstanding at any time does not exceed

\$500,000; (c) Debt pursuant to Capitalized Leases, provided such Leases do not

cover any property other than property acquired in connection therewith and the aggregate principal amount of all such Debt outstanding at any time does not exceed \$1,500,000; (d) Hedging Obligations entered into in the ordinary course

of business in order to hedge currency, commodity or interest rate risks, and not for purposes of speculation; (e) Debt for standby letters of credit which

have been, or may be from time to time in the future be, issued to insurance or reinsurance cedents in the ordinary course of business; and (f) Debt not

included in paragraphs (a) through (e) which does not exceed at any time, in the aggregate, \$1,000,000.

Section 6.3 Mergers, Consolidations and Sales. Not, and not

 $\label{eq:consolidate} \mbox{permit any Subsidiary to, (a) merge or consolidate, (b) purchase or otherwise}$

acquire all or substantially all of the assets or stock of any class of, or any partnership or joint venture interest in, any other Person, provided that the Borrower may make any such purchase or acquisition provided (i) no Default or

Event of Default has occurred and is continuing or would result from such purchase or acquisition, (ii) The Borrower provides the Lenders

with a pro forma Compliance Certificate giving effect to such purchase or acquisition and (iii) the aggregate purchase price of all such purchases and (1)

acquisitions after the date hereof does not exceed \$75,000,000 or (c) sell,

transfer, convey or lease all or any substantial part of its assets, other than (i) any sale, transfer, conveyance or lease in the ordinary course of business,

(ii) any sale or assignment of receivables or (iii) any sale, transfer,

conveyance or lease not in the ordinary course of business provided the aggregate fair market value of all such sales, transfers, conveyances or leases after the date hereof do not exceed \$75,000,000.

Section 6.4 Other Agreements. Not enter into any agreement

containing any provision which would be violated or breached by the performance of obligations hereunder or under any instrument or document delivered or to be delivered by it hereunder or in connection herewith.

Section 6.5 Transactions with Affiliates. Not, and not permit

any Subsidiary to, enter into, or cause, suffer or permit to exist, directly or indirectly, any arrangement, transaction or contract with any of its Affiliates unless such arrangement, transaction or contract is on an arm's length basis, except for any transactions contemplated by the Credit Documents.

Section 6.6 Liens. Not, and not permit any Subsidiary to, create

or permit to exist any Lien with respect to any assets now or hereafter existing or acquired, except the following: (i) Liens for current taxes not

delinquent or for taxes being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which adequate reserves have been established, and are being maintained, in accordance with GAAP, (ii) easements, party wall

agreements, rights of way, restrictions, minor defects or irregularities in title and other similar Liens not interfering in any material respect with the ordinary course of the business of such Person; (iii) Liens incurred in the

ordinary course of business in connection with workers' compensation, unemployment insurance or other forms of governmental insurance or benefits and Liens pursuant to letters of credit or other security arrangements in connection with such insurance or benefits, (iv) mechanics', workers',

materialmen's, landlord liens and other like Liens arising in the ordinary course of business in respect of obligations which are not delinquent or which are being contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings and with respect to which adequate reserves have been established, and are being maintained, in accordance with GAAP, (v) Liens listed on Schedule 6.6 in effect

on the date hereof; (vi) attachment, judgment and other similar Liens for sums

not exceeding \$5,000,000 (excluding any portion thereof which is covered by insurance so long as the insurer is reasonably likely to be able to pay and has accepted a tender of defense and indemnification without reservation of rights); (vii) attachment, judgment and other similar Liens for sums of

\$5,000,000 or more (excluding any portion thereof which is covered by insurance so long as the insurer is reasonably likely to be able to pay and has accepted a tender of defense and indemnification without reservation of rights), provided the execution or other

enforcement of such Liens is effectively stayed and claims secured thereby are being actively contested in good faith and by appropriate proceedings and have been bonded off; (viii) Liens on cash and Investments (other than Collateral)

......

pursuant to trusts or other security arrangements (other than letters of credit) in connection with Reinsurance Agreements and Liens securing Debt permitted under Section 6.2(d) and Section 6.2(e); (ix) Liens in favor of the

Administrative Agent for the benefit of the Lenders (x) Purchase Money Liens

--

securing Purchase Money Debt permitted under Section 6.2(b); (xi) any interest

or title of a lessor in assets subject to any Capitalized Lease or operating lease which is permitted under this Agreement; (xii) Liens on cash and

Investments (other than Collateral) in connection with securities repurchase or lending transactions; and (xiii) Liens not permitted by any other clause of this

Section 6.6 securing Debt in an aggregate amount not to exceed \$250,000,

provided such Liens do not extend to any Collateral.

Section 6.7 Restrictions On Negative Pledge Agreements. Not

create, incur or assume any agreement to which it is a signatory, other than this Agreement which places any restrictions upon the right of the Borrower to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of any material portion of its properties now owned or hereafter acquired other than with respect to property secured by Liens permitted under Section 6.6, except for such restrictions imposed under

this Agreement or by federal or state laws upon the right of the Borrower to sell, pledge or otherwise dispose of securities owned by it.

Section 6.8 Dividends, Etc. Not, and not permit any Subsidiary

to, (a) declare or pay any dividends on any of its Capital Stock, or (b) set

aside funds for the foregoing, except that the Borrower may declare or pay dividends on any of its Capital Stock provided no Default or Event of Default has occurred and is continuing on the date of or would result from such declaration or payment.

Section 6.9 Eligible Investments. Not at any time permit:

- (a) the aggregate Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, of all Eligible Investments in any one issuer, any one issue or any one fund (except for investments of the type described in clause (a) of the definition of "Cash Equivalents") to exceed an amount equal to 5% of the Borrowing Base;
- (b) the weighted average credit quality rating of Non Alternative Eligible Investments to be rated less than AA- by S&P or Aa3 by Moody's;
- (c) the Alternative Investment Amount to exceed 50% of the Borrowing Base; or

4.3

(d) the aggregate Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as

applicable, of any single Eligible Investment Strategy to exceed 33% of the aggregate Alternative Investment Amount for all Alternative Investments;

provided, however, that the Borrower shall not be in violation of this

Section 6.9 if such violation occurs as a result of a change in the

Fair Market Value or ratings of the Eligible Investments (as opposed to a change in the makeup of the Eligible Investments) unless such deficiency exists for (i) with respect to Non Alternative Investment, more than three Business Days and (ii) with respect to Alternative Investment, more than three Business Days after the delivery of a Borrowing Base Certificate.

ARTICLE VII

EVENTS OF DEFAULT AND THEIR EFFECT

- (b) Non-Payment of Interest, Fees, etc. Default, and _______ continuance thereof for three Business Days, in the payment when due of fees or of any other amount payable hereunder or under the Credit Documents.
 - (c) Non-Payment of Other Debt. (i) Default by the Borrower

or the Guarantor in the payment when due (subject to any applicable grace period), whether by acceleration or otherwise, of any other Debt of, or guaranteed by, the Borrower or the Guarantor, as the case may be, if the aggregate amount of Debt of the Borrower or the Guarantor, as the case may be, which is accelerated or due and payable, or which (subject to any applicable grace period) may be accelerated or otherwise become due and payable, by reason of such default or defaults is \$10,000,000 or more, or (ii) default in the performance or

observance of any obligation or condition with respect to any such other Debt of, or guaranteed by, the Borrower or the Guarantor, as the case may be, if the effect of such default or defaults is to accelerate the maturity (subject to any applicable grace period) of any such Debt of \$10,000,000 or more in the aggregate or to permit the holder or holders of such Debt of \$10,000,000 or more in the aggregate, or any trustee or agent for such holders, to cause such Debt to become due and payable prior to its expressed maturity.

44

(d) Other Material Obligations. Except for obligations covered under other provisions of this Article VII, default in the

payment when due, or in the performance or observance of, any material obligation of, or material condition agreed to by, the Borrower or the Guarantor with respect to any material purchase or lease obligation of \$10,000,000 or more (unless the existence of any such default is being contested by the Borrower or the Guarantor, as the case may be, in good faith and by appropriate proceedings and the Borrower has established, and is maintaining, adequate reserves therefor in accordance with GAAP) which default continues for a period of 30 days.

(e) Bankruptcy, Insolvency, etc. (i) The Borrower, the

Guarantor or MRDS becomes insolvent or generally fails to pay, or admits in writing its inability to pay, debts as they become due; (ii) $\frac{1}{2}$

there shall be commenced by or against any of such Persons any case, proceeding or other action (A) under any existing or future law of any

jurisdiction, domestic or foreign, relating to bankruptcy, insolvency, supervision, conservatorship, liquidation, reorganization or relief of debtors, seeking to have an order for relief entered with respect to it, or seeking to adjudicate it a bankrupt or insolvent, or seeking reorganization, rehabilitation, conservation, supervision, arrangement, adjustment, winding- up, liquidation, dissolution, composition or other relief with respect to it or its debts, obligations or liabilities, or (B) seeking appointment of a receiver, trustee, custodian,

rehabilitator, conservator, supervisor, liquidator or other similar official for it or for all or any substantial part of its assets, in each case which (1) results in the entry of an order for relief or any

such adjudication or appointment or (2) if filed against such Person,

remains undismissed, und ischarged or unstayed for a period of 60 days; or (iii) there shall be commenced against any of such Persons any case,

proceeding or other action seeking issuance of a warrant of attachment, execution, distraint or similar process against all or any substantial part of its assets which results in the entry of an order for any such relief which shall not have been vacated, discharged, or stayed or bonded pending appeal within 60 days from the entry thereof; or (iv)

any of such Persons shall take any action in furtherance of, or indicating its consent to, approval of, or acquiescence in, any of the acts set forth in clause (ii) or (iii) above; or (v) any Governmental

Authority shall issue any order of conservation, supervision or any other order of like effect relating to any of such Persons.

- (f) Specific Defaults. Failure by the Borrower to comply
 ----with its covenants set forth in Sections 5.1, 5.9 or Article VI.
- (g) Collateral. Failure by the Borrower and MRDS to post
 ----sufficient additional Eligible Investments as Collateral such that the
 Borrowing Base shall exceed the aggregate face amount of Letters of
 Credit outstanding within one Business Day after such aggregate face
 amount shall exceed the Borrowing Base

45

and continuance of such failure for three days after notice thereof from the Administrative Agent to the Borrower, or failure by the Borrower to post sufficient additional Shares as Collateral such that the Fair Market Value of the Shares then pledged pursuant to the Pledge Agreement shall be at least equal to the Fair Market Value or Net Asset Value, as applicable, of such Alternative Investment at the time carried in the applicable Custody Account as shall be required to be taken into account in order to support the Borrowing Base required at the time pursuant to this Agreement and continuance of such failure for three days after notice thereof from the Administrative Agent to the Borrower.

(h) Non-compliance With Other Provisions. Failure by the

Borrower to comply with its covenant set forth in Section 5.11 within

three Business Days after the loss of the required credit rating, or failure by the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS to comply with or to perform any provision of this Agreement or the other Credit Documents to which it is a party (and not constituting an Event of Default under any of the other provisions of this Article VII) and continuance of

such failure for 30 days after notice thereof from the Administrative Agent to the Borrower.

(i) Warranties and Representations. Any warranty or

representation made by or on behalf of the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS herein or in any Credit Document to which it is a party is inaccurate or incorrect or is breached or false or misleading in any material respect as of the date such warranty or representation is made; or any schedule, certificate, financial statement, report, notice, or other instrument furnished by or on behalf of Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS to the Administrative Agent or the Lenders is false or misleading in any material respect on the date as of which the facts therein set forth are stated or certified.

- - (k) Credit Documents. The Security Agreement, the Mortgage,

the Guaranty, the Pledge or any other Credit Document shall cease to be in full force and effect with respect to the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS, the Borrower, the Guarantor or MRDS, as the case may be, shall fail (subject to any applicable grace period) to comply with or to perform any applicable provision of the Security Agreement, the Mortgage, the Guaranty or the Pledge as the case may be, any action shall be taken by or on behalf of the Borrower or any Affiliate thereof to discontinue any of the Credit Documents or to contest the validity, binding nature or enforceability of any thereof or the Administrative Agent shall

46

fail to have a first priority perfected Lien on any Collateral granted under the Security Agreement, the Mortgage and the Pledge Agreement.

- (1) Change in Control. A Change in Control occurs.
- (m) Judgments. A final judgment or judgments which exceed an -----

aggregate of \$10,000,000 (excluding any portion thereof which is covered by insurance so long as the insurer is reasonably likely to be able to pay and has accepted a tender of defense and indemnification without reservation of rights) shall be rendered against the Borrower or the Guarantor and shall not have been discharged or vacated or had execution thereof stayed pending appeal within 60 days after entry or filing of such judgment(s).

Section 7.2 Effect of Event of Default. If any Event of Default

described in Section 7.1(e) shall occur, all Obligations shall become

immediately due and payable, and the Borrower shall become immediately obligated to deliver to the Administrative Agent cash collateral in an amount equal to the outstanding LC Obligations all without notice of any kind; and, in the case of any other Event of Default, the Administrative Agent may, and upon the written request of the Required Lenders shall, terminate the Commitments hereunder and declare all or any portion of the Obligations to be due and payable, and/or demand that the Borrower immediately deliver to the Administrative Agent Cash and Cash Equivalents in an amount equal to 102% of the outstanding LC Obligations whereupon the Commitments shall terminate and all or such portion of the obligations shall become immediately due and payable, and/or demand that the Borrower immediately replace Alternative Investments pledged to the Administrative Agent pursuant to the Security Agreement with Non Alternative Investments, and/or demand that the Borrower immediately deliver to the Administrative Agent cash and Permitted Investments and other cash collateral acceptable to the Fronting Bank in an amount equal to the outstanding LC Obligations all without further notice of any kind and/or demand that the Borrower immediately liquidate and convert to cash any non-cash Collateral, including the delivery of redemption notices for any Alternative Investments pledged to the Administrative Agent pursuant to the Security Agreement. The Administrative Agent shall promptly advise the Borrower of any such declaration but failure to do so shall not impair the effect of such declaration. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the effect as an Event of Default of any event described in Section 7.1(a) may not be waived except by consent of all of the -----

Lenders and acknowledged by the Administrative Agent in writing.

47

Section 7.3 LC Collateral Account.

(a) If at any time after the Borrower has been required to deposit amounts in the LC Collateral Account pursuant to Section 2.10, the

Administrative Agent determines that the amount on deposit in the LC Collateral Account is less than the amount of the outstanding LC Obligations at such time, the Administrative Agent may demand the Borrower to deposit, and the Borrower shall, upon such demand and without any further notice, pay to the Administrative Agent for deposit in the LC Collateral Account, funds necessary to cure any shortfall.

- (b) The Administrative Agent may, at any time or from time to time, after funds are deposited in the LC Collateral Account apply such funds to the payment of the Obligations then due and payable by the Borrower to the Lenders or the Fronting Bank under the Credit Documents.
- (c) Neither the Borrower nor any Person claiming on behalf of or through the Borrower shall have any right to withdraw any of the funds held in the LC Collateral Account until all of the Obligations have been indefeasibly paid in full, the Commitments have been terminated and all Letters of Credit have been terminated or expired, at which time any funds remaining in the LC Collateral Account shall be returned by the Administrative Agent to the Borrower.

ARTICLE VIII

CONDITIONS

Section 8.1 Conditions to Occurrence of the Effective Date. The

occurrence of the Effective Date shall be subject to receipt by the Administrative Agent of all of the following, each duly executed and dated the Effective Date (or such earlier date as shall be satisfactory to the

Administrative Agent), each in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent (with sufficient copies for each Lender):

- (a) This Agreement. This Agreement executed by each party ------thereto.
 - (b) Security Agreement, Mortgage and Pledge Agreement. The

Security Agreement, the Mortgage and the Pledge Agreement executed by the parties thereto, together with such financing statements, control agreements (with respect to the Custody Accounts) or other acknowledgment forms, including, without limitation, the certificates representing the Existing Shares (as defined in the Pledge Agreement) and applicable stock transfer and redemption forms, as are necessary to perfect the Administrative Agent's Lien on any collateral granted under the Security Agreement, the Mortgage and the Pledge Agreement.

48

- (c) Organization Documents, Resolutions. Certified copies of
 -----the Organization Documents of the Borrower, the Guarantor and MRDS and
 resolutions of the Boards of Directors of the Borrower, the Guarantor
 and MRDS authorizing the execution, delivery and performance,
 respectively, of those documents and matters required of it with
 respect to this Agreement or the other Credit Documents.

- as of the Effective Date stating that: (i) that there are no material insurance regulatory proceedings pending or threatened against the Borrower in any jurisdiction; (ii) no Default or Event of Default exists or will result from the initial Credit Extension; and (iii) there has occurred since December 31, 2000, no event or circumstance that has resulted or in the judgment of such Executive Officer could reasonably be expected to result in a Material Adverse Effect.
- (g) Process Agent. Evidence that the Borrower has appointed
 ----CT Corporation as its agent for service of process pursuant to Section

10.15(c).

(h) Grand Central. Evidence that the Grand Central Closing

has occurred.

(i) Form FR U-1. Federal Reserve Form FR U-1 for each

Lender.

- (j) Guaranty. The Guaranty executed by each party thereto.
- (k) Other. Such other documents as the Administrative Agent $$\tt----$ may reasonably request.

49

Section 8.2 Conditions to All Credit Extensions. The obligation of the

Lenders to make all Credit Extensions shall be subject to the prior or concurrent satisfaction (in form and substance satisfactory to the Administrative Agent) of each of the conditions precedent set forth below:

(a) Letter of Credit Application/Borrowing Base Certificate.

The Borrower shall have delivered a Letter of Credit Application and a Borrowing Base Certificate calculated as of the most recent Business Day.

(c) Warranties and Representations. (i) All warranties and

representations contained in this Agreement shall be true and correct in all material respects as of the date of any Credit Extension, with the same effect as though made on the date of and concurrently with the making of such Credit Extension (except where such representation speaks as of specified date) and (ii) all covenants contained herein

and in such documents to be performed by each of the parties thereto (other than the Administrative Agent or the Lenders) prior to the date of any Credit Extension shall have been performed.

(d) Litigation. (i) No litigation (including, without

limitation, derivative actions), arbitration, governmental investigation or proceeding or inquiry shall be, on the date of any Credit Extension, pending, or to the knowledge of the Borrower, threatened which seeks to enjoin or otherwise prevent the consummation of, or to recover any damages or to obtain material relief as a result of, the transactions contemplated hereunder or, in the reasonable opinion of the Required Lenders, could be reasonably expected to be materially adverse to any of the parties to this Agreement and which is not Ordinary Course Litigation, and (ii) in the reasonable opinion of

the Required Lenders, no material adverse development shall have occurred in any litigation (including, without limitation, derivative actions), arbitration, government investigation or proceeding or inquiry disclosed in Schedule 4.2 which is likely to have a Material

Adverse Effect.

(e) Fees. The fees referred to in Section 2.11 which are due

and payable on or prior to the Effective Date or the date of any Credit Extension shall have been paid to the Administrative Agent, where applicable, for the benefit of the Lenders.

50

(f) Material Adverse Effect. There shall not have occurred

any event which, in the reasonable judgment of the Required Lenders, constitutes a Material Adverse Effect.

ARTICLE IX

THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT

Section 9.1 Appointment and Authorization. Each Lender hereby

irrevocably (subject to Section 9.9) appoints, designates and authorizes the

Administrative Agent to take such action on its behalf under the provisions of this Agreement and each other Credit Document and to exercise such powers and perform such duties as are expressly delegated to it by the terms of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, together with such powers as are reasonably incidental thereto. Notwithstanding any provision to the contrary contained elsewhere in this Agreement or in any other Credit Document, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duties or responsibilities, except those expressly set forth herein, nor shall the Administrative Agent have or be deemed to have any fiduciary relationship with any Lender, and no implied covenants, functions, responsibilities, duties, obligations or liabilities shall be read into this Agreement or any other Credit Document or otherwise exist against the Administrative Agent.

Section 9.2 Delegation of Duties. The Administrative Agent may execute

any of its duties under this Agreement or any other Credit Document by or through agents, employees or attorneys-in-fact and shall be entitled to advice of counsel concerning all matters pertaining to such duties. The Administrative Agent shall not be responsible for the negligence or misconduct of any agent or attorney-in-fact that it selects with reasonable care.

Section 9.3 Liability of Administrative Agent. None of the Agent-Related

Persons shall (a) be liable for any action taken or omitted to be taken by any

of them under or in connection with this Agreement or any other Credit Document or the transactions contemplated hereby (except for its own gross negligence or willful misconduct), or (b) be responsible in any manner to any of the Lenders

for any recital, statement, representation or warranty made by the Borrower or Affiliate of the Borrower, or any officer thereof, contained in this Agreement or in any other Credit Document, or in any certificate, report, statement or other document referred to or provided for in, or received by the Administrative Agent under or in connection with, this Agreement or any other Credit Document, or the validity, effectiveness, genuineness, enforceability or sufficiency of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, or for any failure of the Borrower or any other party to any Credit Document to perform its obligations hereunder or thereunder. No Administrative Agent-Related Person shall be under any obligation to any Lender to ascertain or to inquire as to the observance or performance of any of the agreements contained in, or conditions of, this Agreement or any other Credit Document,

or to inspect the properties, books or records of the Borrower or any of the Borrower's Affiliates.

Section 9.4 Reliance by Administrative Agent.

- The Administrative Agent shall be entitled to rely, and shall be fully protected in relying, upon any writing, resolution, notice, consent, certificate, affidavit, letter, telegram, facsimile, telex or telephone message, statement or other document or conversation believed by it to be genuine and correct and to have been signed, sent or made by the proper Person or Persons, and upon advice and statements of legal counsel (including counsel to the Borrower), independent accountants and other experts selected by the Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent shall be fully justified in failing or refusing to take any action under this Agreement or any other Credit Document unless it shall first receive such advice or concurrence of the Required Lenders as it deems appropriate and, if it so requests, it shall first be indemnified to its satisfaction by the Lenders against any and all liability and expense which may be incurred by it by reason of taking or continuing to take any such action. The Administrative Agent shall in all cases be fully protected in acting, or in refraining from acting, under this Agreement or any other Credit Document in accordance with a request or consent of the Required Lenders and such request and any action taken or failure to act pursuant thereto shall be binding upon all of the Lenders.
- (b) For purposes of determining compliance with the conditions specified in Section 8.1, each Lender that has executed this Agreement shall be

deemed to have consented to, approved or accepted or to be satisfied with, each document or other matter either sent by the Administrative Agent to such Lender for consent, approval, acceptance or satisfaction, or required thereunder to be consented to or approved by or acceptable or satisfactory to the Lender.

Section 9.5 Notice of Default. The Administrative Agent shall not be

deemed to have knowledge or notice of the occurrence of any Default or Event of Default, except with respect to defaults in the payment of Reimbursement Obligations, interest and fees required to be paid to the Administrative Agent for the account of the Fronting Bank or the Lenders, unless the Administrative Agent shall have received written notice from a Lender or the Borrower referring to this Agreement, describing such Default or Event of Default and stating that such notice is a "notice of default". The Administrative Agent will notify the Lenders of its receipt of any such notice. The Administrative Agent shall take such action with respect to such Default or Event of Default as may be requested by the Required Lenders in accordance with Article VII; provided, however, that

unless and until the Administrative Agent has received any such request, the Administrative Agent may (but shall not be obligated to) take such action, or refrain from taking such action, with respect to such Default or Event of Default as it shall deem advisable or in the best interest of the Lenders.

52

Section 9.6 Credit Decision. Each Lender acknowledges that none of the

Agent- Related Persons has made any representation or warranty to it, and that no act by the Administrative Agent hereinafter taken, including any review of the affairs of the Borrower, shall be deemed to constitute any representation or warranty by any Agent- Related Person to any Lender. Each Lender represents to the Administrative Agent that it has, independently and without reliance upon any Agent-Related Person and based on such documents and information as it has deemed appropriate, made its own appraisal of and investigation into the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition and

creditworthiness of the Borrower, and all applicable bank regulatory laws relating to the transactions contemplated hereby, and made its own decision to enter into this Agreement and to extend credit to the Borrower hereunder. Each Lender also represents that it will, independently and without reliance upon any Agent-Related Person and based on such documents and information as it shall deem appropriate at the time, continue to make its own credit analysis, appraisals and decisions in taking or not taking action under this Agreement and the other Credit Documents, and to make such investigations as it deems necessary to inform itself as to the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition and creditworthiness of the Borrower. Except for notices, reports and other documents expressly herein required to be furnished to the Lenders by the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent shall not have any duty or responsibility to provide any Lender with any credit or other information concerning the business, prospects, operations, property, financial and other condition or creditworthiness of the Borrower which may come into the possession of any of the Agent-Related Persons.

Section 9.7 Indemnification. Whether or not the transactions

contemplated hereby are consummated, the Lenders shall indemnify upon demand the Agent-Related Persons (to the extent not reimbursed by or on behalf of the Borrower and without limiting the obligation of the Borrower to do so), pro

rata, from and against any and all Indemnified Liabilities; provided, however,

that no Lender shall be liable for the payment to the Agent-Related Persons of any portion of such Indemnified Liabilities resulting solely from such Person's gross negligence or willful misconduct. Without limitation of the foregoing, each Lender shall reimburse the Administrative Agent upon demand for its ratable share of any costs or out-of-pocket expenses (including Attorney Costs) incurred by the Administrative Agent in connection with the preparation, execution, delivery, administration, modification, amendment or enforcement (whether through negotiations, legal proceedings or otherwise) of, or legal advice in respect of rights or responsibilities under, this Agreement, any other Credit Document, or any document contemplated by or referred to herein, to the extent that the Administrative Agent is not reimbursed for such expenses by or on behalf of the Borrower. The undertaking in this Section shall survive the payment of all Obligations hereunder and the resignation or replacement of the Administrative Agent.

53

Section 9.8 Administrative Agent in Individual Capacity. HVB and its

Affiliates may make loans to, issue letters of credit for the account of, accept deposits from, acquire equity interests in and generally engage in any kind of banking, trust, financial advisory, underwriting or other business with the Borrower and its Affiliates as though HVB were not the Administrative Agent hereunder and without notice to or consent of the Lenders. The Lenders acknowledge that, pursuant to such activities, HVB or its Affiliates may receive information regarding the Borrower or its Affiliates (including information that may be subject to confidentiality obligations in favor of the Borrower) and acknowledge that the Administrative Agent shall be under no obligation to provide such information to them. With respect to its Credit Extensions, HVB shall have the same rights and powers under this Agreement as any other Lender and may exercise the same as though it were not the Administrative Agent, and the terms "Lender" and "Lenders" include HVB in its individual capacity.

Section 9.9 Successor Administrative Agent. The Administrative Agent

may, and at the request of the Required Lenders shall, resign as Administrative Agent upon 30 days' notice to the Lenders. If the Administrative Agent resigns under this Agreement, the Required Lenders shall appoint from among the Lenders a successor agent for the Lenders which successor agent shall be approved by the Borrower. If no successor agent is appointed prior to the effective date of the resignation of the Administrative Agent, the Administrative Agent may appoint, after consulting with the Lenders and the Borrower, a successor agent from among

the Lenders. Upon the acceptance of its appointment as successor agent hereunder, such successor agent shall succeed to all the rights, powers and duties of the retiring Administrative Agent and the term "Administrative Agent" shall mean such successor agent and the retiring Administrative Agent's appointment, powers and duties as Administrative Agent shall be terminated. After any retiring Administrative Agent's resignation hereunder as Administrative Agent, the provisions of this Article IX and Sections 10.4 and

10.5 shall inure to its benefit as to any actions taken or omitted to be taken

by it while it was Administrative Agent under this Agreement. If no successor agent has accepted appointment as Administrative Agent by the date which is 30 days following a retiring Administrative Agent's notice of resignation, the retiring Administrative Agent's resignation shall nevertheless thereupon become effective and the Lenders shall perform all of the duties of the Administrative Agent hereunder until such time, if any, as the Required Lenders appoint a successor agent as provided for above.

Section 9.10 Withholding Tax.

If any Governmental Authority asserts a claim that the Administrative Agent did not properly withhold tax from amounts paid to or for the account of any Lender, such Lender shall indemnify the Administrative Agent fully for all amounts paid, directly or indirectly, by the Administrative Agent as tax or otherwise, including penalties and interest, and including any taxes imposed by any jurisdiction on the amounts payable to the Administrative Agent under this Section, together with all costs and expenses

54

(including Attorney Costs). The obligation of the Lenders under this subsection shall survive the payment of all Obligations and the resignation or replacement of the Administrative Agent.

ARTICLE X

MISCELLANEOUS

Section 10.1 Amendments and Waivers. No amendment or waiver of any

provision of this Agreement or any other Credit Document, and no consent with respect to any departure by the Borrower therefrom, shall be effective unless the same shall be in writing and signed by the Required Lenders (or by the Administrative Agent at the written request of the Required Lenders) and the Borrower and acknowledged by the Administrative Agent, and then any such waiver or consent shall be effective only in the specific instance and for the specific purpose for which given; provided, however, that no such waiver, amendment, or

consent shall, unless in writing and signed by all the Lenders and the Borrower and acknowledged by the Administrative Agent, do any of the following:

(a) increase or extend the Commitment to issue Letters of Credit or the Commitment of any Lender (or reinstate any Commitment terminated pursuant to Section 7.2) or extend the expiry date of any

Letter of Credit to a date after the Final Maturity Date;

- (b) postpone or delay any date fixed by this Agreement or any other Credit Document for any payment of Reimbursement Obligations, interest, fees or other amounts due to the Lenders (or any of them) hereunder or under any other Credit Document;
- (c) reduce the amount of, or the rate of interest specified herein on, any Reimbursement Obligation, or any fees or other amounts payable hereunder or under any other Credit Document;

- (d) change the percentage of the Commitments or of the aggregate unpaid principal amount of the LC Obligations which is required for the Lenders or any of them to take any action hereunder;
- (e) release the Security Agreement or release all or a substantial part of the Collateral granted thereunder except in accordance with the terms thereof; or
- (f) amend this Section, or any provision herein providing for consent or other action by all Lenders;

5.5

and, provided, further, that no amendment, waiver or consent shall,

unless in writing and signed by the Administrative Agent in addition to the Required Lenders or all the Lenders, as the case may be, affect the rights or duties of the Administrative Agent under this Agreement or any other Credit Document and no amendment of any provision relating to the Fronting Bank shall be effective without the written consent of the Fronting Bank. Notwithstanding the foregoing the fee letter may be amended, or rights of privileges thereunder waived, in writing, executed by the parties thereto.

Section 10.2 Notices.

(a) All notices, requests and other communications shall be in writing (including, unless the context expressly otherwise provides, by facsimile transmission, provided that any matter transmitted by the Borrower by

facsimile (i) shall be immediately confirmed by a telephone call to the

recipient at the number specified on Schedule 10.2, and (ii) shall be followed

promptly by delivery of a hard copy original thereof) and mailed, faxed or delivered, to the address or facsimile number specified for notices on Schedule

10.2; or, as directed to the Borrower or the Administrative Agent, to such

other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the other parties, and as directed to any other party, at such other address as shall be designated by such party in a written notice to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent.

(b) All such notices, requests and communications shall, when transmitted by overnight delivery, or faxed, be effective when delivered for overnight (next-day) delivery, or transmitted in legible form by facsimile machine, respectively, or, if delivered, upon delivery, except that notices pursuant to Article II or IX shall not be effective until actually received by

the Administrative Agent and/or the Fronting Bank, as applicable.

(c) Any agreement of the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders herein to receive certain notices by telephone or facsimile is solely for the convenience and at the request of the Borrower. The Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders shall be entitled to rely on the authority of any Person purporting to be a Person authorized by the Borrower to give such notice and the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders shall not have any liability to the Borrower or other Person on account of any action taken or not taken by the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or the Lenders in reliance upon such telephonic or facsimile notice. The obligation of the Borrower to repay the Obligations shall not be affected in any way or to any extent by any failure by the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders to receive written confirmation of any telephonic or facsimile notice or the receipt by the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders of a confirmation which is at variance with the

terms understood by the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders to be contained in the telephonic or facsimile notice.

56

Section 10.3 No Waiver; Cumulative Remedies. No failure to exercise and

no delay in exercising, on the part of the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or any Lender, any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder, shall operate as a waiver thereof; nor shall any single or partial exercise of any right, remedy, power or privilege hereunder preclude any other or further exercise thereof or the exercise of any other right, remedy, power or privilege.

Section 10.4 Costs and Expenses. The Borrower shall:

(a) whether or not the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated, pay or reimburse HVB (including in its capacity as Administrative Agent) within ten Business Days after demand for all reasonable Attorney Costs incurred by HVB (including in its capacity as Administrative Agent), in connection with the negotiation, preparation, delivery, syndication, administration and execution of, and any amendment, supplement, waiver or modification to (in each case, whether or not consummated), this Agreement, any Credit Document and any other documents prepared in connection herewith or therewith, and the consummation of the transactions contemplated hereby and thereby; provided, however, that, notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event

that the transactions contemplated hereby are consummated, the Borrower shall pay or reimburse HVB on the Effective Date for an amount equal to 50% of all reasonable Attorney Costs incurred by HVB in connection with the negotiation, preparation, delivery, syndication, administration and execution of this Agreement, any other Credit Documents, any credit documents executed and delivered in connection with the Grand Central Closing and any other documents prepared in connection herewith and therewith; and

(b) pay or reimburse the Administrative Agent and the Fronting Bank within ten Business Days after demand for all reasonable Attorney Costs incurred by them in connection with the enforcement, attempted enforcement, or preservation of any rights or remedies under this Agreement or any other Credit Document during the existence of an Event of Default or after acceleration of the Obligations (including in connection with any "workout" or restructuring regarding the Obligations, and including in any insolvency proceeding or appellate proceeding).

Section 10.5 Indemnity. Whether or not the transactions contemplated

hereby are consummated, the Borrower shall indemnify and hold the Agent-Related Persons, the Fronting Bank and each Lender and each of its respective officers, directors, employees, counsel, agents and attorneys-in-fact (each, an "Indemnified Person") harmless from and against any and all liabilities,

obligations, losses, damages, penalties, actions, judgments, suits, costs, charges, expenses and disbursements (including Attorney Costs) of any kind or nature whatsoever which may at any time (including at any time following repayment

57

of the Obligations and the Termination, resignation or replacement of the Administrative Agent or replacement of any Lender) be imposed on, incurred by or asserted against any such Person in any way relating to or arising out of this Agreement or any document contemplated by or referred to herein, or the transactions contemplated hereby, or any action taken or omitted by any such Person under or in connection with any of the foregoing, including with respect to any investigation, litigation or proceeding (including any Insolvency Proceeding or appellate proceeding) related to or arising out of this Agreement or the Credit Extensions or the use of the proceeds thereof, whether or not any Indemnified Person is party thereto (all the foregoing, collectively the "Indemnified Liabilities"); provided, that the

Borrower shall have no obligation hereunder to any Indemnified Person with respect to Indemnified Liabilities resulting solely from the gross negligence or willful misconduct of such Indemnified Person. The agreements in this Section shall survive payment of all other Obligations.

Section 10.6 Payments Set Aside. To the extent that the Borrower makes a

payment to the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or the Lenders, or the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or the Lenders exercise their right of set-off, and such payment or the proceeds of such set-off or any part thereof are subsequently invalidated, declared to be fraudulent or preferential, set aside or required (including pursuant to any settlement entered into by the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank or such Lender in its discretion) to be repaid to a trustee, receiver or any other party, in connection with any Insolvency Proceeding or otherwise, then (a) to the extent of such recovery the

obligation or part thereof originally intended to be satisfied shall be revived and continued in full force and effect as if such payment had not been made or such set-off had not occurred, and (b) each Lender severally agrees to pay to the

Administrative Agent upon demand its pro rata share of any amount so recovered --- ----

from or repaid by the Administrative Agent.

Section 10.7 Successors and Assigns. The provisions of this Agreement

shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of the parties hereto and their respective successors and permitted assigns, except that the Borrower may not assign or transfer any of its rights or obligations under this Agreement without the prior written consent of the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and each Lender.

Section 10.8 Assignments, Participations, etc.

(a) Any Lender may, with the written consent of the Borrower (at all times other than during the existence of an Event of Default) and the Administrative Agent, which consents shall not be unreasonably withheld, and the Fronting Bank, at any time assign and delegate to one or more Eligible Assignees (provided that no written consent of the Borrower or the Administrative Agent

shall be required in connection with any assignment and delegation by a Lender to an Eligible Assignee that is an Affiliate of such Lender) (each an "Assignee") all, or any ratable part of all, of the LC Obligations, the

58

Commitments and the other rights and obligations of such Lender hereunder, provided, however, that (x) the aggregate principal amount of the Commitment

assigned by any Lender to someone other than another Lender shall be in a minimum amount of \$5,000,000 (or if less, the entire Commitment then held by such Lender) and (y) after giving effect to any such assignment by a Lender, the

aggregate amount of the Commitments and/or LC Obligations held by such assigning

Lender is at least \$5,000,000 (unless such Lender has assigned the entire Commitment and LC Obligations then held by it). The Borrower and the Administrative Agent may continue to deal solely and directly with such Lender in connection with the interest so assigned to an Assignee until (i) written

notice of such assignment, together with payment instructions, addresses and related information with respect to the Assignee, shall have been given to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent by such Lender and the Assignee; (ii) such

Lender and its Assignee shall have delivered to the Borrower and the Administrative Agent an Assignment and Acceptance in a form satisfactory to the Administrative Agent ("Assignment and Acceptance") and (iii) the assignor Lender

or Assignee has paid to the Administrative Agent a processing fee in the amount of \$3,500.

(b) From and after the date that the Administrative Agent notifies the assignor Lender that it has received (and provided its consent with respect to) an executed Assignment and Acceptance and payment of the above-referenced processing fee, (i) the Assignee thereunder shall be a party hereto and, to the

extent that rights and obligations hereunder have been assigned to it pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance, shall have the rights and obligations of a Lender under the Credit Documents, and (ii) the assignor Lender shall, to the

extent that rights and obligations hereunder and under the other Credit Documents have been assigned by it pursuant to such Assignment and Acceptance, relinquish its rights and be released from its obligations under the Credit Documents.

- (c) Immediately upon each Assignee's making its processing fee payment under the Assignment and Acceptance, this Agreement shall be deemed to be amended to the extent, but only to the extent, necessary to reflect the addition of the Assignee and the resulting adjustment of the Commitments arising therefrom. The Commitment allocated to each Assignee shall reduce such Commitments of the assigning Lender pro tanto.
- (d) Any Lender may at any time sell to one or more commercial banks or other Persons not Affiliates of the Borrower (a "Participant") participating

--- ----

interests in any LC Obligations, the Commitment of that Lender and the other interests of that Lender (the "Originating Lender") hereunder and under the

other Credit Documents; provided, however, that (i) the originating Lender's

obligations under this Agreement shall remain unchanged, (ii) the originating

Lender shall remain solely responsible for the performance of such obligations, (iii) the Borrower and the Administrative Agent shall continue to deal solely

and directly with the originating Lender in connection with the originating Lender's rights and obligations under this Agreement and the other Credit

59

Documents, and (iv) no Lender shall transfer or grant any participating interest

under which the Participant has rights to approve any amendment to, or any consent or waiver with respect to, this Agreement or any other Credit Document, except to the extent such amendment, consent or waiver would require unanimous consent of the Lenders as described in the first proviso to Section 10.1. In the

case of any such participation, the Participant shall be entitled to the benefit of Sections 3.1, 3.3 and 10.5 to the extent the Lender selling such

participation would be so entitled as though it were also a Lender hereunder,

and if amounts outstanding under this Agreement are due and unpaid, or shall have been declared or shall have become due and payable upon the occurrence of an Event of Default, each Participant shall be deemed to have the right of set-off in respect of its participating interest in amounts owing under this Agreement to the same extent as if the amount of its participating interest were owing directly to it as a Lender under this Agreement.

- (e) Notwithstanding any other provision in this Agreement, any Lender may at any time create a security interest in, or pledge, all or any portion of its rights under and interest in this Agreement and any LC Obligation held by it in favor of any Federal Reserve Bank in accordance with Regulation A of the FRB or U.S. Treasury Regulation 31 CFR ss.203.14, and such Federal Reserve Bank may enforce such pledge or security interest in any manner permitted under applicable law.
- (f) Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Fronting Bank may not assign its obligation to issue Letters of Credit without the consent of the Borrower.

Section 10.9 Confidentiality. Each Lender agrees to take and to cause $\frac{1}{2}$

its Affiliates to take normal and reasonable precautions and exercise due care to maintain the confidentiality of all information identified as "confidential" or "secret" by the Borrower and provided to it by the Borrower, or by the Administrative Agent on such Borrower's behalf, under this Agreement or any other Credit Document, and neither it nor any of its Affiliates shall use any such information other than in connection with or in enforcement of this Agreement and the other Credit Documents or in connection with other business now or hereafter existing or contemplated with the Borrower; except to the extent such information (a) was or becomes generally available to the public

other than as a result of disclosure by the Lender, or (b) was or becomes

available on a non-confidential basis from a source other than the Borrower, provided that such source is not bound by a confidentiality agreement with the

Borrower known to the Lender; provided, however, that any Lender may disclose

such information (i) at the request or pursuant to any requirement of any

Governmental Authority to which the Lender is subject or in connection with an examination of such Lender by any such authority; (ii) pursuant to subpoena or

other court process; (iii) when required to do so in accordance with the

provisions of any applicable Requirement of Law; (iv) to the extent reasonably

required in connection with any litigation or proceeding to which the Administrative Agent, any Lender or their respective Affiliates may be party; (v) to the extent reasonably required in

60

connection with the exercise of any remedy hereunder or under any other Credit Document; (vi) to such Lender's independent auditors and other professional

advisors; (vii) to any Participant or Assignee, actual or potential, provided

that such Person agrees in writing to keep such information confidential to the same extent required of the Lenders hereunder; (viii) as to any Lender or its

Affiliate, as expressly permitted under the terms of any other document or agreement regarding confidentiality to which the Borrower is party or is deemed party with such Lender or such Affiliate; and (ix) to its Affiliates which are

either such Lender's parent or it or its parent's wholly owned Subsidiary or, with the prior written consent of the Borrower which shall not be unreasonably

Section 10.10 Set-off. In addition to any rights and remedies of the

Lenders provided by law, if an Event of Default exists or the Obligations have been accelerated, the Fronting Bank and each Lender is authorized at any time and from time to time, without prior notice to the Borrower, any such notice being waived by the Borrower to the fullest extent permitted by law, to set off and apply any and all deposits (general or special, time or demand, provisional or final) at any time held by, and other indebtedness at any time owing by, the Fronting Bank or such Lender to or for the credit or the account of the Borrower against any and all Obligations owing to the Fronting Bank or such Lender, now or hereafter existing, irrespective of whether or not the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and or such Lender shall have made demand under this Agreement or any Credit Document and although such Obligations may be contingent or unmatured. The Fronting Bank and each Lender agree promptly to notify the Borrower and the Administrative Agent after any such set-off and application made by such Person; provided, however, that the failure to give such notice

shall not affect the validity of such set-off and application.

Section 10.11 Notification of Addresses, Lending Offices, Etc. Each

Lender shall notify the Administrative Agent in writing of any changes in the address to which notices to the Lender should be directed, of addresses of any Lending Office, of payment instructions in respect of all payments to be made to it hereunder and of such other administrative information as the Administrative Agent shall reasonably request.

Section 10.12 Counterparts. This Agreement may be executed in any number

of separate counterparts, each of which, when so executed, shall be deemed an original, and all of said counterparts taken together shall be deemed to constitute but one and the same instrument.

Section 10.13 Severability. The illegality or unenforceability of any

provision of this Agreement or any instrument or agreement required hereunder shall not in any way affect or impair the legality or enforceability of the remaining provisions of this Agreement or any instrument or agreement required hereunder.

61

Section 10.14 No Third Parties Benefited. This Agreement is made and

entered into for the sole protection and legal benefit of the Borrower, the Fronting Bank, the Lenders, the Administrative Agent and the Agent-Related Persons, and their permitted successors and assigns, and no other Person shall be a direct or indirect legal beneficiary of, or have any direct or indirect cause of action or claim in connection with, this Agreement or any of the other Credit Documents.

Section 10.15 Governing Law and Jurisdiction.

(a) THIS AGREEMENT SHALL BE GOVERNED BY, AND CONSTRUED IN ACCORDANCE WITH, THE LAW OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK PROVIDED THAT THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT,

THE FRONTING BANK AND THE LENDERS SHALL RETAIN ALL RIGHTS ARISING UNDER FEDERAL LAW.

(b) ANY LEGAL ACTION OR PROCEEDING WITH RESPECT TO THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENT MAY BE BROUGHT IN THE COURTS OF THE STATE OF NEW YORK OR OF THE UNITED STATES FOR THE SOUTHERN DISTRICT OF NEW YORK SITTING IN THE CITY OF NEW YORK, COUNTY OF NEW YORK, AND BY EXECUTION AND DELIVERY OF THIS AGREEMENT, EACH OF THE BORROWER, THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, THE FRONTING BANK,

AND THE LENDERS CONSENTS, FOR ITSELF AND IN RESPECT OF ITS PROPERTY, TO THE NON-EXCLUSIVE JURISDICTION OF THOSE COURTS. EACH OF THE BORROWER, THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, THE FRONTING BANK AND THE LENDERS IRREVOCABLY WAIVES ANY OBJECTION, INCLUDING ANY OBJECTION TO THE LAYING OF VENUE OR BASED ON THE GROUNDS OF FORUM NON CONVENIENS, WHICH IT MAY NOW OR HEREAFTER HAVE TO THE

BRINGING OF ANY ACTION OR PROCEEDING IN SUCH JURISDICTION IN RESPECT OF THIS AGREEMENT OR ANY DOCUMENT RELATED HERETO. THE BORROWER, THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT, THE FRONTING BANK AND THE LENDERS EACH WAIVE PERSONAL SERVICE OF ANY SUMMONS, COMPLAINT OR OTHER PROCESS AND IRREVOCABLY CONSENT TO THE SERVICE OF PROCESS BY REGISTERED MAIL, POSTAGE PREPAID OR BY ANY OTHER MEANS PERMITTED BY NEW YORK OR FEDERAL LAW.

(c) Service of Process. On or prior to the Effective Date, the

Borrower shall appoint CT Corporation System (the "Process Agent"), with an

office on the date hereof at 111 8th Avenue, New York, New York 10011, United States, as its agent to receive on its behalf and its property service of copies of the summons and complaints and any other process which may be served in any such action or proceeding, provided that a copy of such process is also mailed

by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the Borrower at its address specified pursuant to Section 10.2. Such service may be made by mailing or

delivering a copy of such process to the Borrower in care of the Process Agent

62

at the Process Agent's above address, and the Borrower hereby irrevocably authorizes and directs the Process Agent to accept such service on its behalf. The Borrower agrees to indemnify the Process Agent in connection with all matters relating to its appointment as agent of the Borrower for such purposes, to enter into any agreement relating to such appointment which such Process Agent may customarily require, and to pay such Process Agent's customary fees upon demand. As an alternative method of service, the Borrower also irrevocably consents to the service of any and all process in any such action or proceeding by the mailing of copies of such process to the Borrower at its address specified pursuant to Section 10.2. Nothing in this Section 10.15(c) shall

affect the right of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to serve legal process in any other manner permitted by law or affect the right of the Administrative Agent or any Lender to bring any action or proceeding against the Borrower, or any of its properties in the courts of any other jurisdiction.

Section 10.16 Waiver of Jury Trial. THE BORROWER, THE FRONTING BANK, THE

LENDERS AND THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT EACH WAIVE THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHTS TO A TRIAL BY JURY OF ANY CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION BASED UPON OR ARISING OUT OF OR RELATED TO THIS AGREEMENT, THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS, OR THE TRANSACTIONS CONTEMPLATED HEREBY OR THEREBY, IN ANY ACTION, PROCEEDING OR OTHER LITIGATION OF ANY TYPE BROUGHT BY ANY OF THE PARTIES AGAINST ANY OTHER PARTY OR ANY AGENT-RELATED PERSON, PARTICIPANT OR ASSIGNEE, WHETHER WITH RESPECT TO CONTRACT CLAIMS, TORT CLAIMS, OR OTHERWISE. THE BORROWER, THE FRONTING BANK, THE LENDERS AND THE ADMINISTRATIVE AGENT EACH AGREE THAT ANY SUCH CLAIM OR CAUSE OF ACTION SHALL BE TRIED BY A COURT TRIAL WITHOUT A JURY. WITHOUT LIMITING THE FOREGOING, THE PARTIES FURTHER AGREE THAT THEIR RESPECTIVE RIGHT TO A TRIAL BY JURY IS WAIVED BY OPERATION OF THIS SECTION AS TO ANY ACTION, COUNTERCLAIM OR OTHER PROCEEDING WHICH SEEKS, IN WHOLE OR IN PART, TO CHALLENGE THE VALIDITY OR ENFORCEABILITY OF THIS AGREEMENT OR THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS OR ANY PROVISION HEREOF OR THEREOF. THIS WAIVER SHALL APPLY TO ANY SUBSEQUENT AMENDMENTS, RENEWALS, SUPPLEMENTS OR MODIFICATIONS TO THIS AGREEMENT AND THE OTHER CREDIT DOCUMENTS.

Section 10.17 Currency Indemnity. If, for the purposes of obtaining
----judgment in any court in any jurisdiction with respect to any Credit Document,

it becomes necessary to convert into the currency of such jurisdiction (the "Judgment Currency") any amount due under any Credit Document in any currency

other than the Judgment Currency (the "Currency Due"), then conversion shall be

made at the rate of exchange prevailing on the Business Day before the day on which judgment is given. For this purpose, "rate of exchange" means the rate at which the Administrative Agent is able, on the relevant date,

63

to purchase the Currency Due with the Judgment Currency in accordance with its normal practice. In the event that there is a change in the rate of exchange prevailing between the Business Day before the day on which the judgment is given and the date of payment of the amount due, the Borrower will, on the day of payment, pay such additional amount, if any, or be entitled to receive reimbursement of such amount, if any, as may be necessary to ensure that the amount paid on such date is the amount it the Judgment Currency which when converted at the rate of exchange prevailing on the date of payment is the amount then due under any Credit Document in the Currency Due. If the amount of the Currency Due which the Administrative Agent is so able to purchase is less than the amount of the Currency Due originally due to it, the Borrower shall indemnify and save the Administrative Agent harmless from and against loss or damage arising as a result of such deficiency. This indemnity shall constitute an obligation separate and independent from the other obligations contained in any Credit Document, shall give rise to a separate and independent cause of action, shall apply irrespective of any indulgence granted by the Administrative Agent from time to time and shall continue in full force and effect notwithstanding any judgment or order for a liquidated sum in respect of an amount due under any Credit Document or under any judgment or order.

Section 10.18 Entire Agreement. This Agreement, together with the other

Credit Documents, embodies the entire agreement and understanding among the Borrower, the Fronting Bank, the Lenders and the Administrative Agent, and supersedes all prior or contemporaneous agreements and understandings of such Persons, verbal or written, relating to the subject matter hereof and thereof.

64

By: Title:	
BAYERISCHE HYPO- UND VEREINSBANK AG, NEW YORK BRANCH, as Administrative Fronting Bank and Lender	Agent
By: Title:	
By: Title:	

MAX RE LTD.

SCHEDULE 1.1

ADVANCE RATES

Non-Alternative Investments: Floating Rate Advance Rates

Aaa Asset Rating			Aa As	set Rati	ng	A Asse	et Ratin	g	Baa Asset Rating			
Investment	А	BBB	lower	А	BBB	lower	А	BBB	lower	А	BBB	lower
<s> Auto 3</s>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
CC-2	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98
CC-3	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97
CC-5	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.97	0.97	0.96
CC-7	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.94	0.93	0.92
CC-10	0.98	0.97	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.96	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.92	0.92	0.90
MH-2	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97
MH-3	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97
MH-5	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.96	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.96	0.96	0.94
MH-7	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.95	0.92
MH-10	0.96	0.95	0.92	0.96	0.95	0.92	0.95	0.94	0.91	0.94	0.93	0.89
HE-2	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98
HE-3	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.97	0.96
HE-5	0.98	0.97	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.96	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.96	0.96	0.94
HE-7	0.97	0.96	0.95	0.97	0.96	0.95	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.95	0.95	0.93
HE-10	0.96	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.95	0.92	0.94	0.94	0.90
CMBS-3	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.95	0.98	0.98	0.93
CMBS-5	0.98	0.98	0.95	0.98	0.97	0.94	0.97	0.97	0.92	0.96	0.96	0.90
CMBS-7	0.98	0.97	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.97	0.95	0.90	0.95	0.94	0.86
CMBS-10	0.97	0.96	0.92	0.97	0.95	0.91	0.96	0.94	0.87	0.95	0.93	0.83
INDUS-3	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98
INDUS-5	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.96
INDUS-7	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.97	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.94
INDUS-10	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.98	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.96	0.92
UTIL-3	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98
UTIL-5	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.96
UTIL-7	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.94
UTIL-10	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.98	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.97	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.93
FIN-3	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98			
FIN-5	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.97			

FIN-7	0.98	0.98	0.95	0.98	0.98	0.95	0.98	0.97	0.95
FIN-10	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.98	0.97	0.93	0.97	0.96	0.93
BANK-3	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98	0.98
BANK-5	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97
BANK-7	0.98	0.97	0.94	0.98	0.97	0.94	0.98	0.96	0.93
BANK-10	0.97	0.95	0.92	0.97	0.95	0.91	0.96	0.95	0.91

<TABLE> <CAPTION>

</TABLE>

Non-Alternative Investments: Fixed Rate Advance Rates

CS> CC> CC C	Non-Alternative Investments: Fixed Rate Advance Rates												
CSS Auto 3 CCD O.98 CCD O.99		Aaa <i>A</i>	Asset Ra	ting	Aa As	set Rat	ing	A Ass	set Rati	ng 	Baa Asset Rating		
Auto 3 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.98 0.95 0.98 0.98 0.95 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.98 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.99 <	Investment	А	BBB	lower	A	BBB	lower	А	BBB	lower	А	BBB	lower
CC-3 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.93 0.91 0.93 0.94 0.99 CC-7 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.89 0.90 0.88 0.8 MH-2 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.96 0.92 0.96 0.99 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 </td <td>_</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td></td> <td><c></c></td> <td><c></c></td> <td><c></c></td>	_										<c></c>	<c></c>	<c></c>
CC-5 0.97 0.96 0.93 0.97 0.96 0.93 0.96 0.96 0.92 0.95 0.94 0.99 CC-7 0.96 0.95 0.94 0.92 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.89 0.93 0.90 0.89 0.89 0.80 0.89 0.80 0.89 0.80 0.89 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.80 0.90 0.80 0.80 0.90 0.80 0.90 0.80 0.90 0.90 0.80 0.90 0.	CC-2	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96
CC-7 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.89 0.90 0.89 0.8 CC-10 0.94 0.92 0.87 0.94 0.92 0.86 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7 MH-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.99 </td <td>CC-3</td> <td>0.98</td> <td>0.98</td> <td>0.96</td> <td>0.98</td> <td>0.98</td> <td>0.96</td> <td>0.98</td> <td>0.97</td> <td>0.95</td> <td>0.97</td> <td>0.97</td> <td>0.94</td>	CC-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.97	0.94
CC-10 0.94 0.92 0.87 0.94 0.92 0.86 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7 MH-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.98 0.99 MH-3 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.94 0.9 0.98 0.99 0.88 0.90 0.88 0.90 0.98 0.91 0.90 0.88 0.91 0.90 </td <td>CC-5</td> <td>0.97</td> <td>0.96</td> <td>0.93</td> <td>0.97</td> <td>0.96</td> <td>0.93</td> <td>0.96</td> <td>0.96</td> <td>0.92</td> <td>0.95</td> <td>0.94</td> <td>0.91</td>	CC-5	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.96	0.92	0.95	0.94	0.91
MH-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.96 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99	CC-7	0.96	0.95	0.90	0.95	0.94	0.90	0.95	0.94	0.89	0.90	0.89	0.84
MH-3 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.96 0.99 MH-5 0.96 0.96 0.92 0.96 0.92 0.96 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.94 0.9 MH-7 0.95 0.94 0.88 0.94 0.98 0.93 0.87 0.93 0.92 0.8 MH-10 0.93 0.91 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.90 0.84 0.90 0.89 0.8 HE-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.99 0.99 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99	CC-10	0.94	0.92	0.87	0.94	0.92	0.86	0.93	0.91	0.85	0.87	0.85	0.79
MH-5 0.96 0.96 0.92 0.96 0.96 0.92 0.96 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.94 0.9 MH-7 0.95 0.94 0.88 0.94 0.94 0.88 0.94 0.93 0.87 0.93 0.92 0.8 MH-10 0.93 0.91 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.90 0.84 0.90 0.89 0.8 HE-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.98 0.99 HE-3 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.97 0.97 HE-5 0.96 0.95 0.92 0.96 0.95 0.92 0.95 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.94 0.9 HE-7 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.89 0.98 CMBS-3 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99	MH-2	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96
MH-7 0.95 0.94 0.88 0.94 0.98 0.94 0.98 0.99 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.90 0.84 0.90 0.89 0.8 MH-10 0.93 0.91 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.90 0.84 0.90 0.89 0.8 HE-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.98 0.98 HE-3 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.97 0.95 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 0.97 HE-5 0.96 0.95 0.92 0.96 0.95 0.92 0.95 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.94 0.9 HE-10 0.93 0.92 0.87 0.93 0.92 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.89 0.8 CMBS-3 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.97 0.89 0.97 0.97 0.8 CMBS-5 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.96 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.93 0.89 0.97 0.89 0.94 CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.90 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.97 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8	MH-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.96	0.94
MH-10 0.93 0.91 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.90 0.84 0.90 0.89 0.8 HE-2 0.98 0.98 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.97 0.98 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99 0.99	MH-5	0.96	0.96	0.92	0.96	0.96	0.92	0.96	0.95	0.91	0.95	0.94	0.90
HE-2	MH-7	0.95	0.94	0.88	0.94	0.94	0.88	0.94	0.93	0.87	0.93	0.92	0.85
HE-3	MH-10	0.93	0.91	0.86	0.92	0.91	0.86	0.91	0.90	0.84	0.90	0.89	0.82
HE-5 0.96 0.95 0.92 0.96 0.95 0.92 0.95 0.95 0.91 0.95 0.94 0.99 HE-7 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.89 0.93 0.92 0.8 HE-10 0.93 0.92 0.87 0.93 0.92 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.89 0.8 CMBS-3 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.97 0.89 0.97 0.97 0.8 CMBS-5 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.96 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.93 0.89 0.94 0.92 0.8 CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.90 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	HE-2	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.97	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96
HE-7 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.94 0.89 0.93 0.92 0.8 HE-10 0.93 0.92 0.87 0.93 0.92 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.89 0.8 CMBS-3 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.97 0.89 0.97 0.97 0.8 CMBS-5 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.96 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.93 0.89 0.94 0.92 0.8 CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.90 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	HE-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.97	0.95	0.97	0.97	0.94
HE-10 0.93 0.92 0.87 0.93 0.92 0.86 0.92 0.91 0.86 0.91 0.89 0.8 CMBS-3 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.97 0.89 0.97 0.97 0.8 CMBS-5 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.96 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.93 0.89 0.94 0.92 0.8 CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.90 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	HE-5	0.96	0.95	0.92	0.96	0.95	0.92	0.95	0.95	0.91	0.95	0.94	0.90
CMBS-3 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.90 0.98 0.97 0.89 0.97 0.97 0.89 CMBS-5 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.96 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.93 0.89 0.94 0.92 0.8 CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	HE-7	0.95	0.94	0.90	0.95	0.94	0.90	0.95	0.94	0.89	0.93	0.92	0.87
CMBS-5 0.96 0.95 0.90 0.96 0.94 0.90 0.95 0.93 0.89 0.94 0.92 0.8 CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.90 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	HE-10	0.93	0.92	0.87	0.93	0.92	0.86	0.92	0.91	0.86	0.91	0.89	0.83
CMBS-7 0.94 0.92 0.90 0.94 0.92 0.89 0.93 0.91 0.85 0.92 0.89 0.8 CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	CMBS-3	0.98	0.98	0.90	0.98	0.98	0.90	0.98	0.97	0.89	0.97	0.97	0.88
CMBS-10 0.91 0.89 0.87 0.90 0.88 0.87 0.89 0.87 0.85 0.87 0.85 0.7	CMBS-5	0.96	0.95	0.90	0.96	0.94	0.90	0.95	0.93	0.89	0.94	0.92	0.87
	CMBS-7	0.94	0.92	0.90	0.94	0.92	0.89	0.93	0.91	0.85	0.92	0.89	0.84
INDUS-3 0.98 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.96 0.98 0.97 0.9	CMBS-10	0.91	0.89	0.87	0.90	0.88	0.87	0.89	0.87	0.85	0.87	0.85	0.78
	INDUS-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.95

INDUS-5	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.96	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.96	0.93
INDUS-7	0.96	0.95	0.91	0.95	0.94	0.91	0.95	0.94	0.90	0.94	0.93	0.88
INDUS-10	0.94	0.92	0.86	0.94	0.92	0.86	0.93	0.91	0.85	0.92	0.90	0.83
UTIL-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.97	0.95
UTIL-5	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.96	0.96	0.93
UTIL-7	0.96	0.96	0.92	0.96	0.95	0.92	0.95	0.95	0.91	0.95	0.94	0.91
UTIL-10	0.94	0.93	0.89	0.94	0.93	0.89	0.94	0.93	0.88	0.93	0.92	0.87
FIN-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96			
FIN-5	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.97	0.96	0.94	0.96	0.96	0.93			
FIN-7	0.96	0.95	0.91	0.96	0.95	0.91	0.95	0.94	0.90			
FIN-10	0.94	0.92	0.87	0.94	0.92	0.87	0.93	0.91	0.85			
BANK-3	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96	0.98	0.98	0.96			
BANK-5	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.97	0.96	0.93	0.97	0.96	0.93			
BANK-7	0.96	0.93	0.88	0.95	0.93	0.88	0.95	0.92	0.87			
BANK-10	0.93	0.90	0.83	0.93	0.89	0.82	0.91	0.88	0.81			

 | | | | | | | | | | | |<TABLE> <CAPTION>

Alternative Investments: Advance Rates

Alternatives 0.61 0.56 0.00

</TABLE>

SCHEDULE 2.1

COMMITMENTS

Lender Commitment Amount Pro Rata Share

Bayerische Hypo- und \$ 100,000,000 100.00%

Vereinsbank AG,
New York Branch

TOTAL \$100,000,000 100.00%

SCHEDULE 4.1

JURISDICTIONS

SCHEDULE 4.7				
LOCATIONS				
Max Re Ltd. Ascot House, 28 Queen Street Hamilton, Bermuda				
Max Re Europe Limited Commerzbank House Guild St 1 FFC Dublin, 1 Ireland				
SCHEDULE 4.9				
SUBSIDIARIES				
Max Re Diversified Strategies, Ltd.				
Max Re Europe Limited				
SCHEDULE 4.10				
INSURANCE LICENSES				
Bermuda license for General Business Insurance				
Borrower is licensed as a Class IV, General and long-term Insurer in Bermuda, which allows writing of all property, casualty, life, and health lines.				
Max Re Europe Limited has been issued a reinsurance license in Ireland.				

SCHEDULE 4.2

LITIGATION

Max Re Ltd.

Max Re Capital Ltd.

Max Re Europe Limited

Max Re Diversified Strategies, Ltd.

Bermuda

Bermuda

Bahamas

Ireland

None

SCHEDULE 6.6

LIENS

Lien and security interest in each of a securities account and collateral account of the Borrower, as more fully described in the Security Agreement dated as of February 25, 2000 between the Borrower and Bank of America, National Association.

SCHEDULE 10.2

ADDRESSES

LENDING OFFICES,
-----ADDRESSES FOR NOTICES

BAYERISCHE HYPO- UND VEREINSBANK AG,

NEW YORK BRANCH,
----as Administrative Agent,
Fronting Bank and Lender

Lending Letter of Credit Office:

150 East 42nd Street
New York, NY 10017-4679
Attention: Antoinette Wynn
Telephone: 212-672-5337
Facsimile: 212-672-5506

Notices (other than notices of Credit Extensions):

Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, 150 East 42nd Street New York Branch Attention: Thomas Drelles/Andrew Gol

Attention: Thomas Drelles/Andrew Golub Telephone: 212-672-6206/ 212-672-5746

Facsimile: 212-672-5522

MAX RE LTD.

Notices:

Max Re Ltd.
P.O. Box HM 2565
Ascot House, 28 Queen Street

Hamilton, Bermuda

Attention: Chief Financial Officer

Telephone: (441) 296-8800 Facsimile: (441) 296-8811

EXHIBIT A

Form of Compliance Certificate

Max Re Ltd.

COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATE

Financial

nt Date:

Reference is made to that certain Letter of Credit Reimbursement Agreement dated as of January 14, 2002 (as extended, renewed, amended or restated from time to time, the "LC Agreement") among Max Re Ltd., a Bermuda
company (the "Borrower"), the several financial institutions from time to time
parties to the LC Agreement (the "Lenders"), Bayerische Hypo-und Vereinsbank AG,
New York Branch, as fronting bank (in such capacity, the "Fronting Bank"), and
Bayerische Hypo-und Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch as administrative agent for the Lenders (in such capacity, the "Administrative Agent"). Unless otherwise
defined herein, capitalized terms used herein have the respective meanings

The undersigned hereby certifies as of the date hereof that he/she is the [chief executive officer] [chief financial officer] [treasurer] of the Borrower, and that, as such, he/she is authorized to execute and deliver this Certificate to the Lenders and the Administrative Agent on the behalf of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries, and that:

assigned to them in the LC Agreement.

[Use the following paragraph if this Certificate is delivered in connection with the financial statements required by Section 5.1(a)(ii) of the LC Agreement.]

or

[Use the following paragraph if this Certificate is delivered in connection with the financial statements required by subsection 5.1(a)(i) of the LC Agreement.]

1. Attached as Schedule 1 hereto are (a) a true and correct copy of the

- unaudited consolidated balance sheet of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries as of the end of the Fiscal Quarter ended ______, ____, and (b) the related unaudited consolidated statements of income and cash flows for the period commencing on the first day and ending on the last day of such quarter, and certified by [the president] [the chief financial officer] [treasurer] that such financial statements were prepared in accordance with GAAP (subject only to ordinary, good faith year-end audit adjustments and the absence of footnotes) and fairly present, in all material respects, the financial position and the results of operations of the Borrower and its consolidated Subsidiaries.
- 2. The undersigned has reviewed and is familiar with the terms of the LC Agreement and has made, or has caused to be made under his/her supervision, a detailed review of the transactions and conditions (financial or otherwise) of the Borrower during the accounting period covered by the attached financial

- 3. To the best of the undersigned's knowledge, the Borrower, during such period, has observed, performed or satisfied all of its covenants and other agreements, and satisfied every condition in the LC Agreement to be observed, performed or satisfied by the Borrower, and the undersigned has no knowledge of any Default or Event of Default.
- 4. The financial covenant calculations set forth on Schedule 2 attached

hereto (regarding compliance with Sections 6.1, 6.2, 6.6 and 6.9 of the LC
Agreement) are true and correct on and as of the date of this Certificate.
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the undersigned has executed this Certificate as of
Max Re Ltd.
Ву:
Name:
Title:
Date:,
Date:,,,,
Year Ended,,
Schedule 2
of the Compliance Certificate
EXHIBIT B
Form of Borrowing Base Certificate
·
[], 200_
Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch, as Administrative Agent 150 East 42nd Street New York, NY 10017-4679 USA
Ladies and Gentlemen:
MAX RE LTD. BORROWING BASE CERTIFICATE
We refer to the Letter of Credit Reimbursement Agreement dated as of January 14, 2002 (as amended or otherwise modified from time to time, the "LC
Agreement") among Max Re Ltd. (the "Borrower"), various financial institutions
from time to time party thereto (the "Lenders"), Bayerische Hypo- und
Vereinsbank AG, New York Branch, as Administrative Agent for the Lenders (the "Administrative Agent") and Bayerische Hypo- und Vereinsbank AG, New York
Branch, as letter of credit issuer (the "Fronting Bank"). This Certificate,
together with supporting calculations attached hereto set forth in reasonable detail, is delivered to you pursuant to the terms of the LC Agreement. Capitalized terms used but not otherwise defined herein shall have the same meanings herein as in the LC Agreement.
We hereby certify and warrant to the Administrative Agent, the Fronting

Bank and the Lenders that at the close of business on _____, ___ (the

"Borrowing Base Calculation Date"), the Borrowing Base was \$,
computed as set forth on the Schedule attached hereto.
We hereby further certify and warrant to the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders that the information and computations contained herein are true and correct in all material respects as of the Borrowing Base Calculation Date.
We hereby certify and warrant to the Administrative Agent, the Fronting Bank and the Lenders that at the close of business on $___$, $___$, * the net worth of
* Insert last day of immediately preceding calendar month if certificate is dated on or after the 20th day of the month. Insert last day of second preceding calendar month if certificate is dated before the 20/th/ day of the month.
MRDS, determined in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles, was \S
IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the Borrower has caused this Certificate to be executed and delivered by an authorized officer on [], 200
Lionel (Kip) Herring
EXHIBIT C
Form of Security Agreement
EXHIBIT D
Form of Guaranty
EXHIBIT E
Form of Mortgage
EXHIBIT F
Form of Control Agreement
EXHIBIT G

Form of Pledge Agreement

Copyright © 2012 www.secdatabase.com. All Rights Reserved. Please Consider the Environment Before Printing This Document

Date: March 1, 2002

To: Max Re Ltd. From: Canadian Imperial Bank

of Commerce

Attention: Keith S. Hynes Contact: Tyler Ratcliffe

Phone Number: (441) 296-8800 Phone Number: 212-885-4413

Facsimile Number: (441) 296-8811 Facsimile Number: 212-885-4378

Re: Reference # NY OT00

TOTAL RETURN SWAP CONFIRMATION

The purpose of this letter agreement (this "Confirmation") is to confirm the terms and conditions of the Transaction entered into between Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce ("CIBC") and Max Re Ltd., ("Counterparty") on the Trade Date specified below (the "Transaction"). This Confirmation constitutes a "Confirmation" as referred to in the Master Agreement

The definitions and provisions contained in the 2000 ISDA Definitions (the "Swap Definitions") and in the 1996 ISDA Equity Derivatives Definitions (the "Equity Definitions," and together with the Swap Definitions, the "Definitions"), in each case as published by the International Swaps and Derivatives Association, Inc., are incorporated into this Confirmation. In the event of any inconsistency between the Swap Definitions and the Equity Definitions, the Equity Definitions will govern. In the event of any inconsistency between either set of Definitions and this Confirmation, this Confirmation will govern.

- 1. This Confirmation supplements, forms part of, and is subject to, the ISDA Master Agreement dated as of March 1, 2002, as amended and supplemented from time to time (the "Agreement"), between CIBC and Counterparty. All provisions contained in the Agreement shall govern this Confirmation except as expressly modified below. The parties hereto each acknowledges that the interests acquired under this Transaction will not be registered under the Securities Act of 1933 (the "Act") and are being sold in reliance upon the exemption for private placements pursuant to Section 4(2) of the Act.
- 2. The terms of the particular Transaction to which this Confirmation relates are as follows:

GENERAL TERMS:

Trade Date: March 1, 2002

Effective Date: March 1, 2002

Termination Date: February 29, 2004, subject to adjustment in

accordance with the Modified Following

Business Day Convention.

Shares: Common Stock of Max Re Diversified

Strategies, Ltd. (the "Fund").

Calculation Agent: CIBC

Settlement Currency: USD

EQUITY AMOUNTS PAYABLE BY CIBC:

Equity Amount Payer: CIBC

Number of Shares: On the Effective Date, 89,335, subject to

adjustment as provided below under Adjustments and Mandatory Redemptions.

Quarterly Valuation Date: Quarterly, each May 31, August 31, November

30, February 28 and the Termination Date.

Unit NAV: The Fund's total net assets, including

without limitation investments, cash, accrued interest receivable and any other category of assets, less its liabilities including any obligations (whether present or future, contingent or otherwise, as principal or surety or otherwise) as calculated on a per share basis and reported by the Fund and by

Bank of Bermuda (the "Custodian") in

accordance with U.S. GAAP. Provided, that on any Valuation Date, if the Fund has suspended

reporting Unit NAV, then the Calculation

Agent shall determine Unit NAV.

Maximum Notional Amount: USD 105,000,000

Equity Value: With respect to any Business Day other than a

final Quarterly Valuation Date, the product of (a) Unit NAV and (b) the Number of Shares.

On a final Quarterly Valuation Date, the

Equity Value shall be the higher of (i) the highest bid price received by the Calculation Agent after soliciting bids from (A) at least three nationally recognized broker / dealers and, (B) at the Counterparty's option, the Counterparty or (ii) the Redemption Amount (as defined below). For this purpose, if Shares submitted by CIBC for redemption are not redeemed by the Fund, the Calculation Agent shall determine the Unit NAV.

Capped Equity Value:

The lesser of the Maximum Notional Amount and the Equity Value.

Equity Notional Amount:

Initially, USD 100,000,000, subject to adjustment on each Quarterly Valuation Date and Mandatory Redemption Date so that the Equity Notional Amount equals the Capped Equity Value on such Quarterly Valuation Date and Mandatory Redemption Date subject to adjustment as provided below under Adjustments.

Appreciation Amount:

With respect to the first Quarterly Valuation Date, an amount equal to the Capped Equity Value minus the Equity Notional Amount and thereafter, except for a final Quarterly Valuation Date, an amount equal to the Capped Equity Value calculated on the relevant Quarterly Valuation Date minus the Capped Equity Value calculated on the immediately preceding Quarterly Valuation Date, as applicable. On a final

Quarterly Valuation Date, the Appreciation Amount will be an amount equal to the Equity Value calculated on such final Quarterly Valuation Date minus the Capped Equity Value calculated on the immediately preceding Quarterly Valuation Date.

Equity Payment Dates:

- (i) The sixth Business Day following each Quarterly Valuation Date, subject to adjustment in accordance with the Modified Following Business Day Convention; and
- (ii) In the case of a Mandatory Redemption

Date and the Termination Date, each date on which CIBC receives a cash payment from the Fund in exchange for Shares purchased by CIBC under the Stock Purchase Agreement (the "Redemption Amount").

Equity Payments:

On each Equity Payment Date CIBC will pay the Counterparty an amount equal to algebraic sum of (a) the amount of all dividends and similar cash distributions paid by the Fund on the Number of Shares during the period from the Effective Date or the preceding Equity Payment Date, as the case may be and (b) the Appreciation Amount, if such sum is positive. If such sum is negative then Counterparty shall pay CIBC the absolute value of such sum.

FLOATING AMOUNTS PAYABLE BY COUNTERPARTY:

Floating Amount Payer: Counterparty

Notional Amount: The Equity Notional Amount

Payment Dates: Each Equity Payment Date.

Floating Rate Option: USD-LIBOR-BBA

Designated Maturity: 3 months, pro-rated where applicable

Spread: 0.90%

Floating Rate Day Count Fraction:

Count Fraction: Actual/360

Reset Days: Each Payment Date.

Business Days: New York

ADJUSTMENTS

On the Effective Date and each Valuation
Date, the Unit NAV shall be as reported by
the Custodian on the last Business Day of the
most recent month for which it has provided a
Monthly Valuation Report as described in the
Agreement. If such month is not the month
immediately preceding the Effective Date or
any Quarterly Valuation Date, on the date the
Counterparty provides to CIBC the Monthly
Valuation Report (i) in the case of the

for the month immediately preceding the Effective Date, the Number of Shares shall be adjusted so that the Number of Shares times the Unit NAV as of the last Business Day of the month immediately preceding the Effective Date equals the initial Equity Notional Amount and (ii) in the case of the Monthly Valuation Report for the month corresponding to the Quarterly Valuation Date, CIBC or Counterparty, as appropriate, shall pay to the other that amount, after taking into account any payment made on the relevant Equity Payment Date, necessary to make such other party whole as a result of any adjustment made to the Unit NAV reported on the relevant Quarterly Valuation Date.

ADDITIONAL COUNTERPARTY PAYMENTS:

(A) By 1:00 p.m. on the first Business Day after receipt of written notice from CIBC, Counterparty will pay to CIBC an amount equal to all amounts which are required to be refunded to the Fund by CIBC, as the result of an adjustment after the Termination Date, to Unit NAV. If CIBC receives an additional payment after the Termination Date from the Fund as a result of an adjustment after the Termination Date, to Unit NAV, CIBC shall pay such amount to Counterparty on the first Business Day after receipt of such additional payment. (B) By 1:00 p.m. on the first Business Day after receipt of written notice from CIBC, Counterparty will pay to CIBC an amount equal to the amount that the Fund or the Fund's bankruptcy liquidators, trustee or any court having apparent jurisdiction over the Fund requires CIBC to pay or repay to the Fund, the Fund's bankruptcy estate or any creditor of the Fund in respect of the Shares.

MANDATORY REDEMPTIONS:

In the event of a mandatory redemption by the Fund of all or part of the Shares on any Business Day (the "Mandatory Redemption Date"), then the Equity Notional Amount and the Number of Shares shall be adjusted accordingly on the relevant Equity Payment

Date. Such Equity Payment Date is considered to be a Termination Date that is applicable to only the Redemption Amount.

3. ACCOUNT DETAILS:

Payments to CIBC:

Account for Payments: Chase Manhattan Bank, New York
For the Account of: Canadian Imperial Bank of Commerce

Account No.: 544-708-234 ABA No.: 021-000-021

Attention: Financial Products

Payments to Counterparty:

Account for Payments: Federal Reserve Bank of Boston

For the Account of: Max Re Ltd. (Gen-Re-NEAM)

Account No.: MRLF 0020502

ABA No.: 011-001-234

BOS SAFE DEP

DDA No.: 162299

4. OFFICES:

(a) The Office of CIBC for the Transaction is Toronto.

(b) The Office of Counterparty for the Transaction is Hamilton, Bermuda.

5. BROKER/ARRANGER: None.

6. This Confirmation may be executed in one or more counterparts, either in original or facsimile form, each of which shall constitute an original and all of which together shall constitute one and the same agreement. When executed by the parties through facsimile transmission, this Confirmation shall constitute the original agreement between the parties and the parties hereby adopt the signatures printed by the receiving facsimile machine as the original signatures of the parties.

7. COVENANTS:

The Calculation Agent hereby covenants that all determinations made by the Calculation Agent under this Confirmation will be made in good faith and in a commercially reasonable manner at all times.

8. OTHER PROVISIONS:

Optional Early Termination:

The Counterparty shall have the right, under Section 2.3 (b) (ii) of the Liquidity Agreement, to terminate the Transaction in

whole, but not in part, on any Business Day, such Business Day shall be deemed the Termination Date.

After February 28, 2003, upon 30 days written notice to CIBC, the Counterparty shall have the right to terminate the Transaction in whole, but not in part, on any Business Day, such Business Day shall be deemed the Termination Date.

Governing Law:

The laws of the State of New York (without reference to the choice of law doctrine).

Entering into a derivative transaction involves certain risks. An identification of the principal risks is provided in the CIBC World Markets Risk Disclosure Statement, which has been delivered to you. If you have not received a copy, please let us know and one will be provided to you. You should always consider those risks in determining whether to enter into derivative transactions.

Except as if expressly agreed to by you or us in writing, neither of us has acted as advisor to the other with respect to the desirability or appropriateness of entering into the Transaction confirmed hereby or with respect to the other party's risk management needs generally. This pertains not only to the financial and market risk management risks and consequences of the confirmed or any proposed Transaction, but also to any legal, regulatory, tax, accounting and credit issues generated by such transactions, which each party must evaluate for itself and in reliance on its own professional advisors.

The Transaction confirmed hereby might be one which includes one or more elements not found in more basic swap structures with which you should be familiar, such as single currency interest rate swaps. These elements, if present, could include leverage, one or more embedded options or one or more embedded forwards or some other structural elements which could significantly affect the Transaction's price behavior As with any other financial market transaction, you should monitor the Transaction's value frequently throughout its term to protect yourself as well as possible against unanticipated or undesired changes in its value and to insure its continued utility relative to your financial management needs and your appetite for the market, legal, regulatory, credit, tax and accounting risks that can attend the Transaction.

Please confirm that the foregoing correctly sets forth the terms of our agreement by executing the copy of this Confirmation enclosed for that purpose and returning it to us or by sending to us a letter or telex substantially similar to this letter, which letter or telex sets forth the material terms of

the Transaction to which this Confirmat to those terms.	ion relates and indicates your agreement
	Yours Sincerely,
	CANADIAN IMPERIAL BANK OF COMMERCE
	By:
	Name: Gina S. Ghent Title: Executive Director
Confirmed as of the date first above wr	itten:
MAX RE LTD.	
By:	

Name:
Title: